The Texas Medical Center Library

DigitalCommons@TMC

UT School of Public Health Dissertations (Open Access)

School of Public Health

Spring 5-2020

CONSIDER US: ANALYSIS OF NATIONAL MAMMOGRAPHY SCREENING RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

GAYLA M. FERGUSON UTHealth School of Public Health

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/uthsph_dissertsopen

Part of the Community Psychology Commons, Health Psychology Commons, and the Public Health Commons

Recommended Citation

FERGUSON, GAYLA M., "CONSIDER US: ANALYSIS OF NATIONAL MAMMOGRAPHY SCREENING RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN" (2020). *UT School of Public Health Dissertations (Open Access)*. 142. https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/uthsph_dissertsopen/142

This is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Public Health at DigitalCommons@TMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in UT School of Public Health Dissertations (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@TMC. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@library.tmc.edu.





RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

by

GAYLA FERGUSON, BS, MPH

APPROVED:

LINDA D HIGHFIELD, PHD ACADEMIC ADVISOR/COMMITTEE CHAIR/DISSERTATION SUPERVISOR

Suja S. Rajan

SUJA S RAJAN, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

Saula Juccaro

PAULA M CUCCARO, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

DEAN, THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

by

GAYLA FERGUSON, BS, MPH

APPROVED:

LINDA D HIGHFIELD, PHD ACADEMIC ADVISOR/COMMITTEE CHAIR/DISSERTATION SUPERVISOR

SUJA S RAJAN, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

Paula Cuccaro Di Australia Cuccaro Di Australia Cuccaro di Australia Cuccaro di Australia Cuccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, email-Paula Auccaro di Austro, esta School of Public Health, esta School of

PAULA M CUCCARO, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

DEAN, THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

by

GAYLA FERGUSON, BS, MPH

APPROVED:

LINDA D HIGHFIELD, PHD ACADEMIC ADVISOR/COMMITTEE CHAIR/DISSERTATION SUPERVISOR

SUJA S RAJAN, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

PAULA M CUCCARO, PHD COMMITTEE MEMBER

DEAN, THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH



Copyright by Gayla M Ferguson, BS, MPH, DrPH 2020



RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

by

GAYLA M. FERGUSON MPH, University of North Texas Health Science Center, 2011 BS, Baylor University, 2009

Presented to the Faculty of The University of Texas

School of Public Health

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH

THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH Houston, Texas May, 2020



CONSIDER US: ANALYSIS OF NATIONAL MAMMOGRAPHY SCREENING RECOMMENDATIONS ON AFRICAN AMERICAN WOMEN

Gayla M. Ferguson, MPH, DrPH The University of Texas School of Public Health, 2020

Dissertation Chair: Linda D. Highfield, PhD

Breast cancer is the second most common cause of cancer related death in women in the United States with one in eight women expected to develop the disease in their lifetime. Unfortunately, breast cancer is the leading cause of cancer related death among African American women. African American women are four times more likely to die from breast cancer that Caucasian women. Mammography screenings are the most effective method of reducing breast cancer mortality in African American women. This study aimed to determine if the changes made to the mammography screening recommendations put forth by the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force in November 2009 and later re-enforced in January 2016 create an increased burden of breast cancer diagnoses among African American women. The study does so by addressing whether changing the time interval between mammography screenings affects the likelihood of African American women being diagnosed with breast cancer and if African American women typically present with knowledge of their family history of breast cancer. The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force used the fact that the majority of women develop breast cancer in their 60s and the burden caused by false



positives to support their decision to change the screening recommendations, however, literature describes a higher incidence of aggressive breast cancers and earlier onset of disease in African American women. Data from the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium was used to run multivariate regression analyses of breast cancer diagnosis within a year of the previous mammography screening and the presence of knowledge of family history at the time of mammography screening. A significant association was not found between race and the likelihood of being diagnosed with either invasive or non-invasive breast cancer. However, African American women had a higher proportion of women without knowledge of their family history of breast cancer. This research fills an important gap in understanding how the recommendation changes can influence the mortality and morbidity of African American women that develop breast cancer. Its implications include potential policy changes on the mammography screening recommendations given specifically for African American women.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

| List of Tables i |
|---|
| List of Appendices ii |
| Introduction1 |
| Background |
| Literature Review 2 |
| Incidence |
| Treatments and Quality of Life 3 |
| Incidence and Mortality in African American Women |
| Disparity Causes |
| Personal Factors |
| Environmental Factors |
| Biological Factors |
| Current Recommendations |
| Cause of Recommendation Change14 |
| Screening Controversy |
| Family History17 |
| Public Health Significance |
| Guide Leadership Decision Making |
| Preventing Health Disparities19 |
| Specific Aims and Research Questions19 |
| Aims 19 |
| Research Questions |
| Methods |
| Data Source(s) |
| Study Variables |
| Study Subjects |
| Sample Size Calculation |
| Data Collection |
| Data Analysis |
| Human Subjects Considerations |
| Results Dissemination |
| Journal Article 1 |



| The Impact of Mammography Screening Frequency on Breast Cancer | |
|---|----|
| Diagnosis in African American Women | 24 |
| American Journal of Preventive Medicine | 24 |
| Introduction | 24 |
| Methods | 27 |
| Data Source | 27 |
| Study Participants | 27 |
| Variables | |
| Statistical Analysis | 29 |
| Results 30 | |
| Discussion | |
| Strengths and Limitations | |
| Conclusion | |
| References | |
| | 40 |
| Journal Article 2 | 48 |
| The Knowledge of Demile Western of Denset Commence African American | |
| The Knowledge of Family History of Breast Cancer among African American | 40 |
| women | |
| American Journal of Preventive Medicine | |
| Introduction | |
| Methods | |
| Study Participants | |
| Variables | |
| Statistical Analysis | |
| Results 53 | |
| Discussion | |
| Conclusion | |
| References | 58 |
| Conclusion | 69 |
| | |
| Appondices | 71 |
| прренинсез | /1 |
| | |
| References | 72 |



LIST OF TABLES

| Table 1.1: | Study Demographics | 44 |
|------------|---|----|
| Table 1.2: | Crude Regression Models for Demographics | 45 |
| Table 2.1: | Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Cancer | 46 |
| Table 2.2: | Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Invasive Cancer | 47 |
| Table 3.1: | Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Knowledge of Family History | 63 |
| Table 3.2: | Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Number of Relatives with Breast Cancer | 64 |



LIST OF APPENDICES

| Appendix A: Committee for Protection of Human Subjects Approval Letter | 71 |
|--|----|
|--|----|



INTRODUCTION

This dissertation seeks to determine if the changes made to the mammography screening recommendations in November 2009 and later re-enforced in January 2016 create an increased burden of breast cancer diagnoses among African American women.¹ While the argument has been made for the change in screening recommendations due to the majority of women developing breast cancer in their 60s and the burden caused by false positives, recent literature describes a higher incidence of aggressive breast cancers and earlier onset of disease in African American women.²

Much of the literature surrounding African American women and breast cancer has focused on the causes of increased mortality and morbidity of breast cancer among African American women compared to their Caucasian counterparts. Historically, researchers focused on these areas because African American women had higher rates of mortality and morbidity though Caucasian women were more likely to be diagnosed with breast cancer.²⁻⁷ The literature has documented that African American women are more likely to be diagnosed with a late-stage breast cancer due to a myriad of reasons ^{2,8-27}, but the impact of increasing the time interval between mammography screenings from one year to two years has not been reported. Therefore, this study will determine if the changes to the mammography screening recommendations has the potential to cause more African American women to be diagnosed with a breast cancer.

The study used mammography screening history and date of diagnosis as determinants of the threat of greater incidence. This research fills an important gap in understanding how the recommendation changes can influence the mortality and morbidity of African American women that develop breast cancer. Its implications include potential policy changes on the mammography screening recommendations given specifically for African American women.



BACKGROUND

Literature Review

Breast cancer is the second most common cause of cancer related death in women in the United States with one in eight women expected to develop the disease in their lifetime.⁵ Breast cancer can be detected through physical examination of the breast²⁸ but is most commonly detected through mammography screenings. Other screening methodologies exist, such as ultrasound, digital breast tomosynthesis, and magnetic resonance imaging; however, mammography screenings are directly linked to reducing breast cancer mortality by discovering the cancer before signs and symptoms present and are the most effective method of reducing late-stage diagnoses in African American women.^{10,29,30} For women aged 40-60 years, mammography screenings have been shown to reduce mortality from breast cancer by 15-32%.^{9,31,32} Mammography screenings have also been found to be the most cost effective method of diagnosing breast cancer.³³ Staging is a method of categorizing the progression of the disease by describing the size, location, and spread of the breast cancer. There are five stages of breast cancer, zero through four. Stage zero is noninvasive ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS). Stages one through four are invasive breast cancers and they are categorized by early/localized, locally advanced, and metastatic states.²⁸

- Early or Localized: Stage I, Stage II, and Stage IIIA
- Locally Advanced: Stage IIIB and Stage IIIC
- Metastatic Breast Cancer: Stage IV

Stage is determined by the size of the tumor and whether or not the cancer has spread to neighboring tissues, lymph nodes, and distal parts of the body. Discovering the presence of the disease while it is categorized as Stage I or II yields a 100% and 93% 5-year survival rate,



respectively. Stage III has a 72% 5-year survival rate and Stage IV has only a 22% 5-year survival rate.³⁴ The drastic decline in survival likelihood has caused stage III and IV breast cancers to be termed late-stage breast cancers. The earlier a breast cancer is detected, the more likely a woman is to survive.

Incidence

In the United States, 12.8% of women can expect to develop breast cancer at some point in their lives.⁴ There will be an estimated 268,600 new cases of breast cancer and 41,760 deaths in 2019.³⁵ Among African American women, there is an expected 33,840 cases and 6,540 deaths in 2019.⁵ This study focuses on the difference between African American and Caucasian women because non-Hispanic black and non-Hispanic white women both have higher incidence and death rates for breast cancer than other races/ethnicities.⁴ The incidence of breast cancer is increasing for both non-Hispanic whites and non-Hispanic blacks.⁵ Speaking to the significance of late-stage diagnoses, Healthy People 2020 has separate goals for reducing breast cancer mortality and reducing the rate of late-stage cancer diagnoses.¹⁴ African American women experience elevated death rates and poorer survival rates for breast cancer nationally.^{4,5}

Treatments and Quality of Life

There are six types of standard treatments for breast cancer: surgery, radiation therapy, chemotherapy, hormone therapy, target therapy, and immunotherapy.²⁸ Breast-conserving surgery removes the cancerous tumor and some of the tissue surrounding the tumor but leaves the breast. These procedures can be referred to as a lumpectomy, partial mastectomy, segmental mastectomy, or quadrantectomy. The surgical removal of the entire breast is a simple or total mastectomy. When conducting a mastectomy, neighboring lymph nodes may also be removed. A modified radical mastectomy removes the entire breast as well as the lymph nodes under the arm,



the lining over the chest muscles, and a portion of the chest wall muscles. Radiation therapy uses high energy x-rays to kill the cancerous cells or prevent further growth of the tumor. Chemotherapy uses oral or intravenous drugs to kill the cancerous cells or prevent further growth of the tumor. Hormone therapy removes the hormones that aid in the tumor's growth through drugs, surgery, or radiation. Targeted therapy uses drugs, antibodies, and other substances to kill specific cancerous cells while not harming normal tissue. Lastly, immunotherapy uses the body's immune system to kill the cancer by using substances to boost or restore the body's defenses. For the purposes of this study, targeted therapies and chemotherapy will be reported together.³⁶

Breast cancer treatments are tailored to the stage and type. An early or localized breast cancer is treated with surgery. The surgical treatment can range from either breast conserving to modified radical mastectomy. Postoperative radiation can also be given to ensure the cancer does not return. In the case of a locally advanced breast cancer, the prescribed treatment is usually surgery, chemotherapy before and/or after surgery, radiation therapy, and hormone therapy. Treatment of metastatic breast cancer includes all six treatment options with the surgical treatment being a total mastectomy and surgical removal of the cancerous tumors for other areas of the body. The complexity of treatment increases considerably for late-stage breast cancers.

There are also types of breast cancers that are defined by the biomarkers present on the cancerous cells. Biomarker testing identifies the presence of estrogen receptors, progesterone receptors, and human epidermal growth factor type 2 receptor (HER2). If the breast cancer cells have larger than normal amounts of HER2 receptors on their surface, the cancer cells are called HER2 positive (HER2+). If the breast cancer cells have a normal amount of HER2 on their surface, the cancer cells are called HER2 negative (HER2-). If the breast cancer cells do not have estrogen receptors, progesterone receptors, or an abnormally large amount of HER2 receptors,



www.manaraa.com

the cancer cells are called triple negative. If the breast cancer cells do have estrogen receptors, progesterone receptors, and an abnormally large amount of HER2 receptors, the cancer cells are called triple positive. Triple negative breast cancer is treated with conventional chemotherapy, but adjuvant chemotherapy is recommended for tumors ≥ 6 mm and radiation therapy for tumors ≥ 5 cm.³⁷ Knowing the type of breast cancer helps inform how best to treat the cancer. HER2+ breast cancer is more likely to grow and divide faster than HER2- breast cancer.

Cancer treatments are designed to destroy cancerous cells and cannot always discriminate good cells from unwanted cells. The more advanced the cancer, the more invasive the treatment. The increase in each of these treatments causes more lasting damage to the body. Some of the side effects to cancer treatment are pain, nausea, vomiting, anemia, fatigue, physical limitations, infection, lymphedema, and depression.³⁸ Of these side effects breast cancer survivors report a diminished quality of life from lymphedema, sexual problems, restricted physical abilities, and depression.^{39,40} These quality of life issues can remain long after the actual cancer treatments have been completed. Therefore, the costs of a late-stage cancer diagnosis extends beyond the physical treatment of the cancer.

Late effects appear months to years after breast cancer treatment. Recipients of radiation can experience lung inflammation, especially if chemotherapy was given at the same time as the radiation, arm lymphedema, and the development of breast cancer in the remaining breast for women under the age of 45. Chemotherapy can cause blood clots, premature menopause, heart failure, or the development of another cancer. Targeted therapy can also lead to heart failure.²⁸

Incidence and Mortality in African American Women

Breast cancer is the most commonly diagnosed cancer in African American women and accounts for a third of all the cancer diagnoses.⁵ Historically, non-Hispanic white women have



had a higher incidence of breast cancer than non-Hispanic black women. In recent years, the incidence rates of non-Hispanic white women and non-Hispanic black women have converged.⁵ From 2005-2014 breast cancer incidence rates increased among non-Hispanic black women but remained stable for non-Hispanic white women.⁴ Compared to non-Hispanic white women, non-Hispanic black women have a higher incidence of breast cancer before age 40 but lower incidence rates for the 65-84 age range.⁴ Non-Hispanic black women have a higher incidence of breast cancer in their 40s than non-Hispanic white women. They also have a higher proportion of estrogen receptor negative breast cancer especially under the age of 50.⁶ Previous studies found that the incidence rate of metastatic breast cancer among young non-Hispanic white and non-Hispanic black women, or early onset de novo metastatic breast cancer, were increasing.^{41,42} However, DeSantis et al., found that when accounting for the sharp decrease in unstaged breast cancers the incidence rate among non-Hispanic white women levels off but continues to increase and remain statistically significant for non-Hispanic black women.⁵

Non-Hispanic black women are more likely to die from breast cancer at every age. The five-year breast cancer survival rate is lowest for non-Hispanic black women.⁴ The highest mortality rates are seen among the age group with the smallest mortality disparity between non-Hispanic white women and non-Hispanic black women, age 65 and over.⁶ Although the mortality rates are lower among women under 40 and women 40-49, the highest mortality disparity between non-Hispanic white and non-Hispanic black women was found in these two age groups.⁶ Overall, 81% of breast cancers were diagnosed in women age 50 years or older with 89% of the deaths occurring in this age group. The median age of breast cancer diagnosis (White: 63 years, Black: 59 years) and death (White: 70 years, Black: 62 years) is lower in African American women.^{4,5} Breast cancer survival rates for non-Hispanic black women are



81% for regional cancers and 26% for distant cancers compared to 89% and 37% for non-Hispanic white women.⁴

Disparity Causes

Personal Factors

Non-Hispanic black/African American women consistently have the highest prevalence of late-stage breast cancer diagnoses.^{8,13,43} Mobley et al. named being categorized as Non-Hispanic black or African American as the number one predictor for being diagnosed with latestage breast cancer.¹⁶ The high mortality rate is due, in some part, to the point in disease progression at which African American women are diagnosed with breast cancer. African American women are more likely than Caucasian women to be diagnosed with a late-stage breast cancer, thereby decreasing their likelihood of survival.¹⁶

Behaviors causally linked to a late-stage cancer diagnosis are the same behaviors linked to developing breast cancer in general. These are smoking, alcohol consumption, a lack of breastfeeding, use of hormone therapy, having a body mass index over 25, and a lack of physical activity,⁹ all of which are prevalent in the African American community.⁵

An additional risk factor for being diagnosed with late-stage breast cancer is having a low socioeconomic status. With the presence of health insurance being a major contributing factor to the utilization of preventive health services among African American women, the lack of health insurance becomes a barrier for the women of this population.¹⁸ The perceived prohibitive costs prevents some employers from providing health insurance to all of their employees.⁴⁴ The presence of employer-sponsored health insurance, specifically, directly affects the use of health care services even in people with known high susceptibility to developing cancer.⁴⁵



Under insured or uninsured women under the age of 65 are most at risk for being diagnosed with late-stage breast cancer.¹⁶ Some women with low socioeconomic statuses have to choose between going to a doctor's appointment or receiving a full day's pay.¹⁰ Women living near and below the poverty line are more likely to be diagnosed with later-stage breast cancer and African American women are twice as likely to live below the federal poverty limit as white women.⁵

Mammography screenings are directly linked to reducing breast cancer mortality by discovering the cancer before signs and symptoms present.²⁹ For women aged 40 - 60 years, mammography screenings have consistently shown to reduce mortality from breast cancer by 15-32%.⁹ The research has found a plethora of reasons low-income minority women fail to receive mammography screenings in a timely enough fashion to prevent late-stage breast cancer diagnosis.¹⁰ Reasons can effectively be grouped by construct to get a sense of thematic patterns driving behavior. Behavior capability is an issue with a majority of women reporting that merely knowing where to go to receive a mammography screening, scheduling screenings, and not having adequate information regarding the screening were issues preventing them from completing mammography screenings.⁴⁶ Likewise, self-efficacy is an obstacle. Women reported the struggle of taking time off from work, finding adequate transportation, and needing to care for children and/or elders. For women with knowledge of the mammography screening process, there were preventive outcome expectations such as women who expressed fear of having the screening result be a positive diagnosis for breast cancer.⁴⁶ Women diagnosed with breast cancer at any stage report a fear of dying.⁴⁷ A late-stage breast cancer diagnosis would only exacerbate this fear as a late-stage diagnosis decreases a woman's chance of survival compared to an early stage cancer. Even still, women reported perceived barriers such as the cost of screening and the



www.manaraa.com

possible pain and discomfort experienced during mammography. Social norms generated in a segregated community were also found to be a hindrance to receiving a mammography screening particularly when that norm is to not conduct health promoting behaviors.^{13,48} All of these factors are compounded by the ongoing feelings of distrust in health care providers in the African American community as a whole.⁴⁹⁻⁵¹ The woman's utilization of health care resources also depends on the social norms to which the woman subscribes.^{13,48}

Research has found that spatial access to primary health care facilities was more impactful on late-stage breast cancer diagnoses than was access to mammography screenings in minority and low-economic status areas.^{18,52} Access to preventive health services within the community becomes particularly salient when you consider the additional barrier of access to transportation. Low socioeconomic African American women are less likely to have personal vehicles.¹⁷ With primary care physicians (PCP) being the first line of defense for preventive services, it stands to reason that they would also be a key player in reducing the likelihood of receiving a late-stage breast cancer diagnosis.¹⁹ Societal attitudes that led to a decline in the number of PCPs and a decline in mammography screening rates coupled with the increased demand in the use of primary care preventive procedures and services create a unique circumstance where more vulnerable populations could be left without access to mammography screenings.^{53,54}

Environmental Factors

Interpersonal environmental factors impacting African American women's likelihood of receiving a mammography screening include fear of losing a partner, lack of support from family and friends, and access to transportation.^{10,55} The presence of positive social support from intimate partners, family, and friends contributes to the improvement of the quality of life. In



www.manaraa.com

lower socioeconomic communities, reduced personal vehicle ownership potentially makes travel dependent on social relationship.¹⁷

Access to care is the most debilitating environmental factor with regards to women receiving mammography screenings.^{10,13,16} The lack of spatially accessible primary care clinicians is directly related to late-stage cancer diagnosis. African American women with a lower socioeconomic status without geographical access to preventive services are at an increased risk of being diagnosed with late-stage breast cancer. ¹⁸ Breast cancer diagnoses and outcomes are improved by utilization of physicians that were not primary care providers as well suggesting a health promoting benefit from having access to see any desired physician.¹⁹

Being under or uninsured greatly influences the likelihood of a woman pursuing preventive and diagnostic services.^{16,19} Many women do not have the option to get a mammogram without having at least being seen by a PCP.¹⁶ The use of mammography exclusively because of affordability compared to other tests leaves women who require more sensitive testing measures susceptible to a late-stage diagnosis.¹⁶ Regular utilization of preventive health care services, such as going to see a PCP, has been found to reduce the chance of late-stage breast cancer.^{10,29} Research has shown that women with at least 10 visits to a PCP enjoyed a 50% decreased likelihood of being diagnosed with a late-stage breast cancer, thus reducing their risk of breast cancer mortality by 41%.¹⁹ Without these visits, patients are unable to be alerted to the signs and symptoms of breast cancer, how to recognize them, and recommendations for formal screenings. Failure to make the recommended annual preventive care visits can result in not only the PCP not catching developing symptoms, but the patient missing patient education delivered during these visits. Women with increased primary care visits also have a 27% decreased overall mortality rate.¹⁹



Biological Factors

The type of breast cancer with which a woman is diagnosed can impact her likelihood of being diagnosed with a late-stage breast cancer and her chance of survival. African American women have a higher incidence of triple negative breast cancer. Triple negative breast cancer is an aggressive breast cancer and is associated with a worse prognosis.⁵⁶⁻⁵⁹

African American women have been found not to have knowledge of familial cancer history.²⁴ First- and second-degree relatives with breast cancer spell increased risk of developing breast cancer; however, African American women with an elevated risk are unable to alert health care providers of their need for early screenings. The lack of knowledge of family medical history among African American women is of particular concern for screening recommendations that delay the start of initial screenings for average risk women.

Current Recommendations

The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) published their recommendations and were met with much debate.⁶⁰ The USPSTF provided an update to their mammography screening recommendations for average risk women in November 2009. In January 2016, the USPSTF provided further justification of their recommendations citing that women 60-69 are the age group of women most likely to avoid breast cancer mortality through mammography screening and mammography screening at ages 40-49 only avoids a small number of deaths due to breast cancer, but poses a greater number of harms. They define average risk as a woman lacking a personal history of breast cancer, a genetic mutation known to increase breast cancer risk, and/or a history of exposure to chest radiation in childhood. When these conditions are met, the USPSTF recommends receiving a mammography screening biennially for women 50-74 years. Regardless of the thorough explanation the USPSTF gave for their stance, the published



recommendations from prominent professional bodies are still quite mixed. Organizations have sided with U.S. Preventive Services Task Force, others have chosen to continue to recommend women begin screening at 40, and one organization has developed a completely different recommendation.

The USPSTF notes that the initiation of regular, biennial mammography screenings before the age of 50 is an individual decision that should bring into account the benefits and harms of mammography screenings. The task force conceded the inability to assess the benefits and harms of mammography screenings in women 75 years of age and older.¹ The American Academy of Family Physicians state that their recommendations mirror those of the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force.⁶¹ Likewise, the American College of Physicians (ACP) suggests clinicians discuss the potential benefits and harms and a woman's preferences for mammography screening in average-risk women age 40 to 49. They also make special note that the potential harms outweigh the benefits in most women age 40 to 49. They recommend biennial mammography screenings for women age 50 to 74 and the discontinuation of screening in women age 75 or older and women with a life expectancy of 10 years or less.⁶²

The American Medical Association (AMA), National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN), and American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology (ACOG) all recommend women begin screening at age 40. It is also important to note the language the organizations use when presenting their recommendations because the language shows the value placed on other organizations recommendations. Some organizations, such as the American Cancer Society (ACS) and the ACP, state that they use other organization's recommendations in their evaluations for their own mammography screening guidelines.^{62,63} Other organizations state that their recommendations mirror that of other professional organizations. The AMA state that their



policy agrees with the guidelines of the following organizations: ACOG; the American College of Radiology; ACS; the National Cancer Institute; and the NCCN. Their published guidelines are to initiate annual mammography screenings starting at age 40 for average risk women.⁶⁴ The NCCN recommends women aged 40 and older receive mammography screenings but concedes that the screening interval for women age 40 to 49 is still controversial. In light of that declaration, they state that the NCCN's panel has elected to follow the American Cancer Society's guidelines of annual mammography screenings starting at age 40. In the event screening has not been initiated in their 40s, women should begin mammography screenings by age 50. Average risk women should have mammography screenings every one or two years based on an informed, shared decision-making process that includes a discussion of the benefits and harms of annual or biennial screening and incorporates patient values and preferences. Screening beyond age 75 should be based on a shared decision-making process between patient and provider informed by the woman's health status and longevity.⁶⁶

Lastly, there is the hybrid recommendation of the ACS. With average risk being defined similarly to that of the USPSTF, the ACS recommends average risk women undergo annual mammography screenings beginning at the age of 45 and continuing until age 54. Women age 55 and older should begin screening biennially or have the opportunity to continue screening annually. Women age 40 through 44 should have the opportunity to begin annual screening. Women should continue mammography screenings as long as they are in good health and they have a life expectancy of at least 10 years.^{67,68}



Cause of Recommendation Change

The USPSTF assessed the benefits and harms of mammography screenings. They found the sensitivity of mammography screening is 77-95% and the specificity is 94-97%.¹ False positives are common and lead to the need for additional imaging tests and invasive procedures like biopsies. False positives are more common for women age 40-49.¹ Aside from false positives there is overdiagnosis. Overdiagnosis occurs when an early stage invasive breast cancer is found in a woman that will likely die from another cause before succumbing to the breast cancer, most commonly seen in older women. In younger women it is when the detected DCIS breast cancer will never progress to an invasive cancer.¹ Ultimately, the number of women that would need to be screened to prevent one death from breast cancer is 1904 among women age 39-49. The number of women that would need to be screened to prevent one death from breast cancer is 1339 among women age 50-59. The number of women that would need to be screened to prevent one death from breast cancer is 377 among women age 60-69.¹

Screening Controversy

Of all the behaviors impacting the development of late-stage breast cancer diagnosis, the most influential behavioral factor on late-stage diagnoses is mammography screening.^{10,29} In order to prevent the disease's progression to the third or fourth stage, the disease would have to be found and treated earlier. To accomplish this, breast cancer needs to be detected before it can be felt by the woman or clinicians.⁹ Not only is mammography screening the most effective measure to prevent late-stage diagnosis among all women, it is the measure most effective among African American women.³⁰ The recommendations for breast cancer screenings generated by organizations like the USPSTF, World Health Organization, ACOG, and ACS directly impact the likelihood and frequency of a woman in this population getting



mammography screenings. Unfortunately, leading professional organizations do not all agree on the best mammography screening guidelines.

Studies of the USPSTF's 2009 recommendations for mammography screening for the general population with normal risk of developing breast cancer has been varied but show little association mortality reduction though it has been studied through various data sources.³² Amy Wang et al. conducted a retrospective, interrupted time-series analysis using insurance claims to determine the impact of the 2009 recommendation change from annual to biennial screenings on insured women's mammography screening practices. They found that there was a small drop in the 40-49 age group but no impact on the 50-64 age group.⁶⁹ Qin et al. also looked at medical insurance claims and found mammography screening rates among US women age 40-49 decrease dollowing the 2009 recommendation change from USPSTF.⁷⁰ A decrease was also found in mammography screening rates among Medicare Part B patients following the screening recommendations.⁷¹

Looking at patient records for a large non-profit Oregon Health system, Nelson et al. found that mammography screening among women aged 50-74 increased, while decreasing for patients under the age of 50 and over the age of 74 in accordance with the new screening recommendations. The population in this study was mostly insured with only 3.2% without commercial or public insurance and only 2.3% covered by Medicaid.⁷² Sprague et al. studied the impact of the USPSTF recommendations on mammography screening among Vermont women using a statewide registry. They noted a decrease in mammography screening after the 2009 recommendations were released.⁷³ Chang et al. found little change in mammography use in surveyed Medicare recipients before and after the recommendation change except for African American women in which they found no change at all.⁷⁴ Lee et al. studied mammography use



among African American and white community members in Arkansas. They found that there was a decline in mammography use for white women but no significant change in mammography use among African American women except for older women with no post-secondary education.⁷⁵

Looking at data from the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium, Wernli et al. found that the screening interval between mammography screenings did not increase following the USPSTF guideline changes. It is important to note that their study population in the post period was more likely to have a college education, be in the highest quartile income level and live in an urban environment.⁷⁶ Using National Health Interviews Surveys, Fedewa et al. found that mammography screenings only decreased for higher socioeconomic younger women.⁷⁷ Block et al. looked at the mammography use specifically among women age 40-49 in the year following the recommendation changes and found no change using BRFSS data.⁷⁸ Gray and Picone also found that USPSTF recommendations lead to a reductions in mammography screening rates across all age groups using the BRFSS.⁷⁹ However, Dehkordy et al. found a decrease in mammography screening rates among all age groups with similar trends among insured women using data from the BRFSS.⁸⁰

The impact of the change of the recommendations on actual mammography screening practices has been examined multiple times, but the actual impact of the change on breast cancer stage at diagnosis has been examined at an Atlanta hospital and through national registries. Simulating cancer stage distributions from patient records for the tumor registry of a large safety net hospital in Atlanta, GA, Habtes et al. found that the USPSTF recommendations lead to later breast cancer stages than the ACS.⁸¹ They broaden the reach of the study and still found the ACS guidelines produce a higher proportion of stage I breast cancers and decreased the proportion of



stage II and III breast cancers compared to USPSTF guidelines. The ACS guidelines also offered higher 5-year survival estimates than the USPSTF guidelines. They also found that the ACS guidelines would produce a greater savings (\$5,528) than the USPSTF guidelines. They felt their findings supported the use of ACS guidelines among low-income African American women treated in public urban hospitals.⁸² In contrast to the study completed by Farley et al., O'Donoghue et al. found that the USPSTF guidelines resulted in substantial savings over current practices and annual screenings for 85% of the population. Specifically, a savings of \$5.4 billion and \$7.7 billion annually could be seen compared to current mammography screening practices and annual mammography screenings, respectively.⁸³ Instead of looking at a single hospital, Guo et al. looked at national cancer registries and found that the change in mammography screening guidelines from USPSTF slightly increased in situ, localized, and distant breast cancers, but decreased the incidence of regional cancer.⁸⁴ The literature has covered insured women at length, but analysis of the effect of the recommendation change on the uninsured is lacking. The question then becomes what impact does the change in recommendations have on African American women that are already more likely to have a late-stage diagnosis?

Family History

All of the mammography screening recommendations are contingent on a woman having average risk of developing breast cancer. An integral component of determining that risk is family history of breast cancer. Family history is associated with an increased risk of more than 60% for developing breast cancer and the percentage of people with a first-degree family member with a history of breast cancer has increased from 11% to 16% since the 1980s.⁸⁵

Audrain-McGovern et al. found that as much as a third of women were not aware of the added risk a family history of breast cancer poses and women with family history of breast



cancer overestimate their risk.⁸⁶ Knowing the importance of familial health history is only useful if it is acted upon and 96% of people studied believed that knowledge of their family history was important to their health but only 40% were actively collecting the information.^{87,88}

Though having awareness of their family health history my increase risk reducing behaviors in African Americans the majority of African American families have been found to not discuss health conditions.⁸⁹ Family members did not feel obliged to offer health information and wanted to have control over which family members received the information. In other instances, the lack of traditional familial relationships prevent family members from know the health history of even first-degree relatives.⁹⁰

Public Health Significance

Guide Leadership Decision Making

The decision makers for non-profits, insurance companies and funding agencies base their activities on the recommendations of trusted health organizations. They put their faith in the health organizations to provide the best recommendations based on the most accurate information available. These non-profits and funding agencies are the ones directly impacting whether some women get screened or not. For example, a funding agency that is following the USPSTF recommendations will set the requirement that organizations using their funds can only provide screenings to women that have not had a mammogram in the past 24 months. Initially, it will appear as though they are able to assist twice as many women by screening biennially. However, if a subset of their population suffers because the recommendations have not taken into consideration their unique circumstances, they may be causing unknown harm.



Preventing Health Disparities

The disparity in rates of late-stage breast cancer between African American and Caucasian women has been well documented.^{2,20-22,26,59} We know African American women have a lower lifetime incidence rate but have a higher mortality rate. We also know the gap between the incidence rate is closing so as the incidence rate for Caucasian women plateaus the rate for African American women is increasing.² This could be due to the increased efforts to get more African American women to complete regular mammography screenings. Regardless, holding off mammography screenings for two years could potentially cause a widening of the disparity because of the type of breast cancers with which African American women often present. African American women present with breast cancers that are fast growing and resistant to treatment. That coupled with the fact that African American women have a higher incidence of breast cancer for ages 44 and younger could mean women likely to have an aggressive, difficult to treat cancer would have to wait longer to be screened.¹¹ The possibility of catching their breast cancer in an early stage is drastically reduced if not eliminated entirely. The reduction in opportunities for early cancer detection causes the number of late-stage cancer diagnoses and/or the mortality rate to increase.

Specific Aims and Research Questions

Aims

Aim 1: Determine the impact of mammography screening frequency on breast cancer diagnosis in African American women age 35 and older.

Aim 2: Determine if African American women age 35 and older typically have knowledge of their family history of breast cancer.



Research Questions

- 1. Does changing the time interval between mammography screenings affect the likelihood of African American women being diagnosed with breast cancer?
- 2. Do African American women typically present with knowledge of their family history of breast cancer?

METHODS

Data Source(s)

A publicly available data set of patient level data was retrieved from the Beast Cancer Surveillance Consortium (BCSC) - https://www.bcsc-research.org/. The BCSC is a network of eight breast imaging registries comprised of racially/ethnically and geographically diverse populations. Registries included are The Kaiser Permanente WA Registry, Colorado Mammography Advocacy Project, Metro Chicago Breast Cancer Registry, Vermont Breast Cancer Surveillance System, New Hampshire Mammography Network, Carolina Mammography Registry, New Mexico Mammography Project, and San Francisco Mammography Registry. The data set includes the data from 2,392,998 screening mammograms. The women included in the data set did not have a history of breast cancer and had received previous mammography screenings in the five years prior to the index mammography screening, but not nine months before the screening. Breast cancer diagnoses and pathology data were linked to the registry data within a year of the mammography screening using SEER programs and tumor registries. Risk factors (age, family history, race/ethnicity, height, weight, and health history) were self-reported at the time of the indexed mammography screening.



www.manaraa.com

Study Variables

This study focused on the development of breast cancer during the time interval between screenings. The time interval between screenings was defined as the time from the date of diagnosis to the most recent prior mammography screening. Age at diagnosis is reported in five year increments for ages 35-84. The breast cancer diagnosis variable is a dichotomous variable: invasive or in situ breast cancer and no invasive or in situ breast cancer. Family history is recorded as a categorical variable for zero, one, and two or more for the number of first-degree relatives with a history of breast cancer. For the purposes of this study, the variable was converted into a dichotomous variable for the presence or absence of knowledge of family history.

Study Subjects

Inclusion criteria was being a non-Hispanic white or black woman age 35 years or older at the time of breast cancer diagnosis from one of the mammography service providers participating in the study. Exclusion criteria was being under the age of 35, missing diagnosis information such as the date and stage of diagnosis, missing previous mammography history (except for women 40 years old and younger), and identifying as any race/ethnicity other than African American/black/non-Hispanic black or non-Hispanic white. The aim was to have a sample size of 1025 African American/black/non-Hispanic black women and non-Hispanic white women for a total of 2050 women.

Sample Size Calculation

المنارات

$$\frac{z^2 p q}{d^2} = n$$

$$\frac{1.96^2 \cdot 0.1214 \cdot 0.8786}{0.02^2} = 1024.38 = n$$

Data Collection

The de-identified data was collected via electronic download. No personal health information was retrieved. Data was stored on a firewall-protected server within the UTHealth School of Public Health. At no time was the data be downloaded to portable devices such as a USB drive. Data was de-identified before given to the researcher.

Data Analysis

STATA was used to run descriptive statistics and regression analyses. Summary statistics and plots was used to study the data and any trends or outliers that may exist. For Aim 1, a multivariate analysis of age, family history, previous mammogram result, breast density, and hormone therapy use was conducted using Chi-square and z-tests for proportions to assess the significance of any differences in the proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer will be conducted. For Aim 2, a multivariate analysis of age, previous mammogram result, breast density, and breast cancer diagnosis will be conducted using Chi-square and z-tests for proportions to assess the significance of any differences in the proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer diagnosis will be conducted using Chi-square and z-tests for proportions to assess the significance of any differences in the proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer was conducted.

Human Subjects Considerations

The study utilized retrospective patient level data. The protocol was submitted to IRB for approval and received exempt status (HSC-SPH-19-1023).

Results Dissemination

Results will be presented to participating organizations to inform their clinical practices. Results will also be written up for publication. The completed manuscript could be submitted to one of the following peer reviewed journals American Journal of Preventive Medicine, Annals of



Internal Medicine, American Journal of Public Health, Cancer, Journal of General Internal Medicine, Women's Health Issues, or The Breast Journal.



JOURNAL ARTICLE 1

The Impact of Mammography Screening Frequency on Breast Cancer Diagnosis in African American Women

American Journal of Preventive Medicine

Introduction

Breast cancer is the second most common cause of cancer-related death in women in the United States, with one in eight women expected to develop the disease in their lifetime.¹ There will be an estimated 268,600 new cases of breast cancer and 41,760 deaths in 2019.2 Among African American women, there are an expected 33,840 new cases diagnosed and 6,540 deaths will have occurred in 2019.¹ The incidence of breast cancer is increasing for both non-Hispanic whites and non-Hispanic blacks, while mortality rates have remained stable for non-Hispanic white women.¹ Further, black and white women both have higher incidence and death rates for breast cancer than other races/ethnicities.³ African American women are more likely to be diagnosed with a late-stage breast cancer due to a myriad of reasons, such as lack of preventive care, higher prevalence of aggressive cancers, and access to care.⁴⁻²⁴ Breast cancer can be detected through physical examination of the breast²⁵ but is most commonly detected through mammography screenings. Other screening methodologies exist, such as ultrasound, digital breast tomosynthesis, and magnetic resonance imaging; however, mammography screenings are directly linked to reducing breast cancer mortality. Mammography discovers the cancer before signs and symptoms present and thus, remains the most effective method of reducing late-stage diagnoses in African American women.7,26,27


Discovering the presence of the disease while it is categorized as Stage I or II yields a 99% and 93% 5-year survival rate, respectively. Stage III has a 72% 5-year survival rate and Stage IV has only a 22% 5-year survival rate.²⁸ For women aged 40-60 years, mammography screenings have been shown to reduce mortality from breast cancer by 15-32%.^{6,29,30} At every stage of diagnosis, African American women have a lower 5-year survival rate than white women. White women have a 98% and 97% 5-year survival rate for stages I and II. They have 76% 5-year survival rate for stage III and 27% for stage IV. African American women have 97%, 88%, 64%, and 19% 5-year survival rates for stages I-IV, respectively. African American women specifically have a 40% increased risk of dying from breast cancer than their Caucasian counterparts, though they now have similar incidence rates.¹ Though numerous factors play into their mortality disparity such as personal behavioral risk factors, socioeconomic status, and access to care, African American women also present with more aggressive breast cancers that are more difficult to treat and grow more rapidly.³¹⁻³⁵

Mammography screenings have been found to be the most cost effective method of diagnosing breast cancer.³⁶ Organizations such as the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) have made recommendations that women of a certain age get mammography screenings in an effort to reduce, if not prevent, breast cancer mortality. The recommendations for breast cancer screenings generated by organizations such as USPSTF, World Health Organization, American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, and American Cancer Society directly impact the likelihood that and frequency with which a woman gets mammography screenings. Prior to November 2009 the USPSTF recommendation was that women complete annual mammography screenings starting at age 40.^{37,38} In November 2009, and later reinforced in January 2016, USPSTF changed the recommendation to biennial



mammography screenings for women aged 50-74. The USPSTF was unable to conduct individual analyses of the impact of the screening interval on different racial and ethnic groups. In fact, the USPSTF stated that there was not enough evidence to fully support the biennial screening recommendation.³⁹ Several studies have looked at the change in general screening practices post recommendation change, but the results have been mixed. A few studies have noted that they saw no change in the African American population but that could be due to the same issues and barriers that prevent these women from adhering to mammography screenings in the first place.^{40,41} Lee et al, compared the mammography usage of African American and white women in Arkansas before (2007–2010) and after (2011–2013) the mammography recommendation change. They found no change in mammography screening practices for African American women aged 40-74. Chang et al studied the change in mammography screening practices in the 3-year period before and after the mammography screening guideline recommendation change in women with Medicare and found that the African American women were the only group not to decrease their mammography usage. In modeling the outcomes of African American women adhering to the USPSTF's recommendations, Habtes et al. found that the recommendations lead to an increase in late stage diagnoses as opposed to the American Cancer Society's recommendations.⁴² Therefore, this study will evaluate the proportion of African American women that were diagnosed with breast cancer within one year of a previous mammography screening prior to the implementation of the mammography screening guideline changes from USPSTF to explore the potential for the guideline change to have impacted this specific high-risk population.



Methods

Data Source

Data came from a de-identified, patient-level public dataset from the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium (BCSC) - https://www.bcsc-research.org/.⁴³⁻⁴⁷ The BCSC is a network of eight breast imaging registries comprising racially/ethnically and geographically diverse populations. Seven mammography registries, Carolina Mammography Registry, Colorado Mammography Project, Group Health Cooperative's Breast Cancer Surveillance Project, New Hampshire Mammography Network, New Mexico Mammography Project, San Francisco Mammography Registry, and the Vermont Breast Cancer Surveillance System, contributed data that has been used in over 700 studies.⁴³ The data set includes the data from 2,392,998 screening mammograms collected between January 1, 1996-December 31, 2002. The women included in the dataset did not have a history of breast cancer and had received previous mammography screenings in the five years prior to, but not in the nine months before, the index mammography screening. Breast cancer diagnoses and pathology data were linked to the registry data within a year of the mammography screening using SEER programs and tumor registries. Risk factors (age, family history, race/ethnicity, height, weight, and health history) were self-reported via questionnaire at the time of the indexed mammography screening. Lastly, breast density was determined by a radiologist based on the mammography films included in the registry.

Study Participants

The study sample was limited to women identified as white or African American aged 35 years or older at the time of breast cancer diagnosis from one of the mammography service providers participating in the study. African American women have been found to present with early onset breast cancers more frequently than other racial groups.³¹⁻³⁵ For this reason, women



aged 35-39 have been included in this study even though most mammography screening guidelines do not recommend women begin screening until age 40. The initial sample consisted of a total of 766,119 women. The University of Texas Health Science Center's Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects reviewed the protocol for this study and deemed the study exempt.

Variables

The independent variable of this study was the race of the women undergoing screening and include white and black women. The dataset also includes a variable for ethnicity to denote whether a woman identified as Hispanic white or Hispanic black, but since an equal percentage of participates had an unknown ethnicity (7.22%) as identified as Hispanic (7.44%) the author deemed this variable unreliable. To address the issue of the accuracy and consistency of ethnicity reporting, all participants that identified as Hispanic were dropped from the data set (n= 55,304). This decision was made based on the assumption that individuals were more likely to answer yes when they are sure of their Hispanic heritage and unknown and/or no when there were no Hispanic ties.

The dependent variable of this study was the diagnosis of breast cancer after receiving a mammography screening within a year of their previous mammography screening. Breast cancer diagnosis data was collected as a dichotomous variable (Diagnosis/No diagnosis). Covariates in this study were age, breast density, number of first degree relatives diagnosed with breast cancer, previous mammogram result, and use of hormone therapy.⁴⁷⁻⁵² Age was collected as an ordinal variable with 10 five-year age categories ranging from 35-84. The breast density variable was an ordinal variable based on the Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System (BI-RADS) coding system's four breast density codes (Almost entirely fat, scattered fibroglandar



densities, heterogeneously dense, and extremely dense). BI-RADS classifications describe the degree of attenuation of mammography screenings due to the composition of breast tissue. As breast tissue density increases, the sensitivity of mammography screenings decreases. The sensitivity is highest for breasts that are categorized as almost entirely fat and lowest for breasts that are categorized as extremely dense.⁵³ The variable denoting the number of first-degree relatives diagnosed with breast cancer is an ordinal variable ranging from zero to two or more. The result of the participant's previous mammogram was collected as a dichotomous variable to denote whether or not the participant received a false positive from her previous mammography screening. The use of hormone therapy was collected as a categorical variable based on the woman's use of hormone therapy (Yes, No, and Unknown).

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were run to get unadjusted proportions (%) on dependent and independent variables as well as the covariates in the model. Chi-square tests were run to evaluate the differences between breast cancer diagnosis for all variables and between races. Ztests for proportions was used to assess the significance of any differences in the proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer. To examine the association between breast cancer diagnosis and race, logistic regression analyses were conducted. The multivariate analysis controlled for age, breast density, the number of first degree relatives that have been diagnosed with breast cancer, the result of the participant's previous mammogram, and the use of hormone therapy.

Sensitivity Analysis: For the sensitivity analysis, the regression analysis was conducted looking at any possible associations among women below the age of 50. The sample was limited to women that were aged 35-49 at the time of their mammography screening. The results of the



crude and adjusted odds ratios were then compared to the initial results of the multivariate analysis.

STATA, Version 16 was used to conduct the analyses.

Results

We found that the data set, as expected, had considerably more participants that identified as white than as African American. The majority of the sample fell between the ages of 40-59 (62.6%), had scattered fibroglanduar densities (33.38 %) or heterogeneously dense breast (29.90%), if known, had no first degree relatives with a previous breast cancer diagnosis (72.38%) and had unknown hormone therapy usage (43.65%). Table 2.1 shows the breakdown of study variables stratified by race.

The proportions of women in each age group were significantly different for white and African American women both overall and at every age group. Although the majority of the study population fell between the ages of 40 and 59, 62.5% of white and 65.1% of African American women fell in these age groups. There was a significantly higher proportion of African American women in the 35-39 (p=0.0000), 40-44 (p=0.0000), and 45-49 (p=0.0000) age groups when compared to the proportion of white women in the same age groups.

For African American women specifically, the 35-39 (p=0.002), 40-44 (p=0.006), 45-49 (p=0.005), 75-79 (p=0.029), and 80-84 (p=0.037) age groups were statistically different from the African American study population. The 40-44 and 45-49 age groups had a significantly higher proportion of women in them when compared to the overall group. The 35-39, 75-79, and 80-84 had a significantly lower proportion of women in them when compared to the overall group. The 35-39, 40-44, 45-49, 50-54 age groups had a lower proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer. Whereas the 55-59, 60-64, 65-69, 70-74, 75-79, and 80-84 age groups all



experienced an elevated proportion of women diagnosed with breast cancer. Women under the age of 50 were also significantly less likely to have developed breast cancer within a year of their previous mammography screening.

The sample saw an elevated odds ratio for women with breasts composed almost entirely of fat (1.20, CI 1.16-1.24) more so than for women with scattered fibroglandular densities and heterogeneously dense breasts (1.16, CI 1.14-1.18). The African American women in the study had a lower odds ratio for having extremely dense breasts (0.81, CI 0.78-0.84).

The probability of receiving a cancer diagnosis within a year of having received a mammography screening for each race was analyzed via logistic regression. Table 2.2 shows the crude and adjusted odds ratios from the logistic regression analyses. A significant association was not found between race and the likelihood of being diagnosed with either invasive or non-invasive breast cancer. The covariates, however, were all significant apart from the number of first-degree relatives diagnosed with breast cancer.

Discussion

Our findings show that African American women are not at an increased risk of developing breast cancer within the year between mammography screenings compared to their Caucasian counterparts. Interestingly, we showed a reduced risk of developing breast cancer within a year in women with dense breast tissue. This result is contradictory to the existing literature that has found women with higher density breast more likely to develop breast cancer.^{54,55}

This study differs from others studying this topic in that we included women aged 35-39 in our analysis.^{40,41,56-58} Although none of the previous or current recommendations include women in the 35-39 age group, the more aggressive breast cancers African American women



tend to present start developing at a younger age.^{31-35,59-63} To analyze the potential threat of being diagnosed with a breast cancer within a year, this younger age group needed to be included as well.

Habtes et al. found that the USPSTF's recommendations lead to an increased number of late stage breast cancer diagnoses among African American women compared to having women follow the American Cancer Society's mammography screening recommendations.⁴² The difference in our findings could be that Habtes et al. compared the change in the number of diagnoses within a single population whereas we are comparing the difference in diagnoses between two populations.

We did see a greater proportion of African American women under the age of 50 being diagnosed with breast cancer. Attention must be paid to this group of women. Additional research is needed to see when breast cancer is developing to determine if following the USPSTF's guidelines would have a potential negative impact on this group of women and if so, what can be done to challenge this problem. Additional research should look for commonalities among this population to identify the potential for interventions, such as genetic testing, a more detailed risk assessment, or a different time interval for screening.

Our unique contribution to the research is exploration of the impact of screening time on a racial subgroup of women. The USPSTF stated they were not able to identify the recommendation needs of each racial group individually. Since the African American population already has an increased risk of breast cancer mortality, it is important to explore all opportunities to exacerbate this risk.

From our research it appears healthcare leadership and funding agencies can continue to follow the USPSTF's recommendations. However, these findings do not guarantee an absence in



increase in later stage breast cancer diagnoses. In the small percentage of women in our study population that did develop breast cancer within a year, there is still the potential for the breast cancer to progress should mammography screening be delayed for another year.

Strengths and Limitations

A strength of our study is that we used BCSC data. The USPSTF also utilized data from the BCSC to conduct their analysis before changing the mammography screening recommendations making our populations comparable. A limitation of this dataset is that it lacked staging information and exact mammography screening dates to tell if there was a common screening interval within which women were presenting with breast cancer or the stage at which most women at a particular screening interval were diagnosed. It also lacks a good representation of registries in the portion of the country with higher densities of African American residents. Thus the dataset lacks a representative sample of African American women overall. White women made up ~60% of the sample, which is close to the national percentage of white women, but African American women only made up ~5%, which is substantially below the 13% national percentage of African American women.

The study used the development of breast cancer within a year of a previous mammography screening and before the age of 50 as a proxy for determining if African American women would be at risk for developing a more advanced breast cancer if following the USPSTF's recommendations. Our study was only able to look at the development of breast cancer within a year of a previous mammography screening. As a result, we suggest more research be done looking at the number of African American women diagnosed with breast cancer within two years of their previous mammography screening to determine the effects of delaying mammography screenings for two years.



Conclusion

These findings suggest that though they are more likely to be diagnosed at a younger age, African American women are not more likely to be diagnosed with breast cancer within a year of a previous mammography screening. Thus, the recommendation that women receive mammography screenings every two years appears to be appropriate for the majority of women.



References

1. DeSantis CE, Miller KD, Goding Sauer A, Jemal A, Siegel RL. Cancer statistics for african americans, 2019. *CA A Cancer J Clin*. 2019;0(0).

2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2019;69(1):7-34.

3. DeSantis CE, Ma J, Goding Sauer A, Newman LA, Jemal A. Breast cancer statistics, 2017, racial disparity in mortality by state. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2017;67(6):439-448.

4. Williams DR, Mohammed SA, Shields AE. Understanding and effectively addressing breast cancer in african american women: Unpacking the social context. *Cancer*. 2016;122(14):2138-2149. doi: 10.1002/cncr.29935.

5. Henry KA, Boscoe FP, Johnson CJ, Goldberg DW, Sherman R, Cockburn M. Breast cancer stage at diagnosis: Is travel time important? *J Community Health*. 2011;36(6):933-942. doi: 10.1007/s10900-011-9392-4.

6. Warner E. Breast-cancer screening. *N Engl J Med.* 2011;365(11):1025-1032. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcp1101540.

7. Patel K, Kanu M, Liu J, et al. Factors influencing breast cancer screening in low-income african americans in tennessee. *J Community Health*. 2014;39(5):943-950. doi: 10.1007/s10900-014-9834-x.



www.manaraa.com

8. Dunn BK, Agurs-Collins T, Browne D, Lubet R, Johnson KA. Health disparities in breast cancer: Biology meets socioeconomic status. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2010;121(2):281-292.

9. Andaya AA, Enewold L, Horner M, Jatoi I, Shriver CD, Zhu K. Socioeconomic disparities and breast cancer hormone receptor status. *Cancer Causes & Control*. 2012;23(6):951-958.

10. Dai D. Black residential segregation, disparities in spatial access to health care facilities, and late-stage breast cancer diagnosis in metropolitan detroit. *Health and Place*. 2010;16(5):1038-1052. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.06.012.

11. Healthy People 2020. U.S. department of health and human services, office of disease prevention and health promotion. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/data-search/Search-the-Data#objid=4049;</u>. Accessed September 22, 2016.

12. R Mobley L, (May) Kuo T. Geographic and demographic disparities in late-stage breast and colorectal cancer diagnoses across the US. *AIMS Public Health*. 2015;2(3):583-600. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2015.3.583.

13. Mobley LR, Kuo T. United states health policies and late-stage breast and colorectal cancer diagnosis: Why such disparities by age? *Health Economics Review*. 2015;5(1):1-11. doi: 10.1186/s13561-015-0058-2.

14. Darden J, Rahbar M, Jezierski L, Li M, Velie E. The measurement of neighborhood socioeconomic characteristics and black and white residential segregation in metropolitan detroit: Implications for the study of social disparities in health. *Ann Assoc Am Geogr.* 2010;100(1):137-158. doi: 10.1080/00045600903379042.



15. Wang F, McLafferty S, Escamilla V, Luo L. Late-stage breast cancer diagnosis and health care access in illinois. *The Professional Geographer*. 2008;60(1):54-69. doi: 10.1080/00330120701724087.

16. Roetzheim RG, Ferrante JM, Lee J, et al. Influence of primary care on breast cancer outcomes among medicare beneficiaries. *Annals of family medicine*. 2012;10(5):401-411. doi: 10.1370/afm.1398.

17. Newman LA. Breast cancer disparities: High-risk breast cancer and african ancestry. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am.* 2014;23(3):579-592.

 Amirikia KC, Mills P, Bush J, Newman LA. Higher population-based incidence rates of triple-negative breast cancer among young African-American women. *Cancer*.
 2011;117(12):2747-2753.

19. Newman LA. Breast cancer in african-american women. *Oncologist*. 2005;10(1):1-14. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.10-1-1.

20. Dietze EC, Sistrunk C, Miranda-Carboni G, O'Regan R, Seewaldt VL. Triple-negative breast cancer in african-american women: Disparities versus biology. *Nature reviews.Cancer*. 2015;15(4):248-254. doi: 10.1038/nrc3896.

21. Churpek JE, Walsh T, Zheng Y, et al. Inherited predisposition to breast cancer among african american women. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2015;149(1):31-39. doi: 10.1007/s10549-014-3195-0.



22. Foulkes WD, Smith IE, Reis-Filho JS. Triple-negative breast cancer. *N Engl J Med*. 2010;363(20):1938-1948.

23. Banegas MP, Li CI. Breast cancer characteristics and outcomes among hispanic black and hispanic white women. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2012;134(3):1297-1304.

24. Parente V, Hale L, Palermo T. Association between breast cancer and allostatic load by race: National health and nutrition examination survey 1999–2008. *Psycho-Oncology*.
2013;22(3):621-628.

25. National Cancer Institute. Breast cancer treatment.

https://www.cancer.gov/types/breast/patient/breast-treatment-pdq. Updated 2019. Accessed April 18, 2019.

26. Norman SA, Localio AR, Zhou L, et al. Benefit of screening mammography in reducing the rate of late-stage breast cancer diagnoses (united states). *Cancer Causes & Control*. 2006;17(7):921-929. doi: 10.1007/s10552-006-0029-3.

27. Williams KP, Mabiso A, Lo Y, Penner LA. Mammography screening trends: The perspective of african american women born pre/post world war II. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 2010;102(6):452-460. doi: 10.1016/S0027-9684(15)30552-6.

28. American Cancer Society. Breast cancer survival rates, by stage.
<u>http://www.cancer.org/cancer/breastcancer/detailedguide/breast-cancer-survival-by-stage</u>.
Updated 2016. Accessed 2016, September 22, 2016.



29. Mandelblatt JS, Cronin KA, Bailey S, et al. Effects of mammography screening under different screening schedules: Model estimates of potential benefits and harms. *Ann Intern Med*. 2009;151(10):738-747.

30. Myers ER, Moorman P, Gierisch JM, et al. Benefits and harms of breast cancer screening: A systematic review. *JAMA*. 2015;314(15):1615-1634.

31. Carey LA, Perou CM, Livasy CA, et al. Race, breast cancer subtypes, and survival in the carolina breast cancer study. *JAMA*. 2006;295(21):2492-2502.

32. Kohler BA, Sherman RL, Howlader N, et al. Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2011, featuring incidence of breast cancer subtypes by race/ethnicity, poverty, and state. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2015;107(6).

33. Sineshaw HM, Gaudet M, Ward EM, et al. Association of race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and breast cancer subtypes in the national cancer data base (2010–2011). *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2014;145(3):753-763.

34. DeSantis CE, Fedewa SA, Goding Sauer A, Kramer JL, Smith RA, Jemal A. Breast cancer statistics, 2015: Convergence of incidence rates between black and white women. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2016;66(1):31-42.

35. Long J, Zhang B, Signorello LB, et al. Evaluating genome-wide association study-identified breast cancer risk variants in african-american women. *PloS one*. 2013;8(4):e58350.



36. Tosteson AN, Stout NK, Fryback DG, et al. Cost-effectiveness of digital mammography breast cancer ScreeningCost-effectiveness of digital mammography. *Ann Intern Med*. 2008;148(1):1-10.

37. US Preventive Services Task Force. Screening for breast cancer: U.S. preventive services task force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med.* 2009;151(10):716-26, W-236.

38. Siu AL. Screening for breast cancer: US preventive services task force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med.* 2016;164(4):279-296.

39. U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Final recommendation statement: Breast cancer: Screening.

https://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/Page/Document/RecommendationStatementFinal/ /breast-cancer-screening1. Updated 2016. Accessed May 2019, 2019.

40. Lee JY, Malak SF, Klimberg VS, Henry-Tillman R, Kadlubar S. Change in mammography use following the revised guidelines from the US preventive services task force. *Breast J*. 2017;23(2):164-168.

41. Chang C, Bynum JP, Onega T, Colla CH, Lurie JD, Tosteson AN. Screening mammography use among older women before and after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendations. *Journal of Women's Health*. 2016;25(10):1030-1037.

42. Habtes I, Friedman D, Raskind-Hood C, et al. Determining the impact of US mammography screening guidelines on patient survival in a predominantly african american population treated in a public hospital during 2008. *Cancer*. 2013;119(3):481-487.



43. Barlow WE, White E, Ballard-Barbash R, et al. Prospective breast cancer risk prediction model for women undergoing screening mammography. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 2006;98(17):1204-1214.

44. Kerlikowske K, Sprague BL, Tosteson AN, et al. Strategies to identify women at high risk of advanced breast cancer during routine screening for discussion of supplemental imaging. *JAMA internal medicine*. 2019;179(9):1230-1239.

45. McCarthy AM, Guan Z, Welch M, et al. Performance of breast cancer risk-assessment models in a large mammography cohort. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2019.

46. Demb J, Abraham L, Miglioretti DL, et al. Screening mammography outcomes: Risk of breast cancer and mortality by comorbidity score and age. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2019.

47. Zolot J, Rosenberg K. A false-positive screening mammogram suggests higher breast cancer risk. *AJN The American Journal of Nursing*. 2016;116(6):69.

48. DeSantis CE, Ma J, Gaudet MM, et al. Breast cancer statistics, 2019. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2019;69(6):438-451.

49. Huo C, Chew G, Britt K, et al. Mammographic density—a review on the current understanding of its association with breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2014;144(3):479-502.

50. Amir E, Evans DG, Shenton A, et al. Evaluation of breast cancer risk assessment packages in the family history evaluation and screening programme. *J Med Genet*. 2003;40(11):807-814.



51. Howell A, Anderson AS, Clarke RB, et al. Risk determination and prevention of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research*. 2014;16(5):446.

52. Santen RJ, Allred DC, Ardoin SP, et al. Postmenopausal hormone therapy: An endocrine society scientific statement. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*.
2010;95(7_supplement_1):s1-s66.

53. American College of Radiology, D'Orsi CJ. ACR BI-RADS atlas: Breast imaging reporting and data system; mammography, ultrasound, magnetic resonance imaging, follow-up and outcome monitoring, data dictionary. ACR, American College of Radiology; 2013.

54. Nazari SS, Mukherjee P. An overview of mammographic density and its association with breast cancer. *Breast Cancer*. 2018;25(3):259-267.

55. Boyd NF, Dite GS, Stone J, et al. Heritability of mammographic density, a risk factor for breast cancer. *N Engl J Med*. 2002;347(12):886-894.

56. Nelson HD, Weerasinghe R, Wang L, Grunkemeier G. Mammography screening in a large health system following the US preventive services task force recommendations and the affordable care act. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(6):e0131903.

57. Sprague BL, Bolton KC, Mace JL, et al. Registry-based study of trends in breast cancer screening mammography before and after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendations. *Radiology*. 2014;270(2):354-361.



58. Block LD, Jarlenski MP, Wu AW, Bennett WL. Mammography use among women ages 40–49 after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendation. *Journal of general internal medicine*. 2013;28(11):1447-1453.

59. Woolf SH. The 2009 breast cancer screening recommendations of the US preventive services task force. *JAMA*. 2010;303(2):162-163.

60. Qaseem A, Lin JS, Mustafa RA, Horwitch CA, Wilt TJ. Screening for breast cancer in average-risk women: A guidance statement from the american college of physicians. *Ann Intern Med*. 2019;170(8):547-560.

61. Meneses K. When should I have a mammogram? recent changes in ACS mammography guidelines: Implications for practice. *J Adv Pract Oncol*. 2016;7(5):567-570.

62. BreastCancer.org. AMA updates mammogram policy, says screening should start at 40.
<u>https://www.breastcancer.org/research-news/20120621</u>. Updated June 21, 2012. Accessed April, 2019, April 4, 2019.

63. Bevers TB, Anderson BO, Bonaccio E, et al. Breast cancer screening and diagnosis. *Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network*. 2009;7(10):1060-1096.



| | White | | В | | |
|------------------------|----------|------------|---------------|--------------|----------|
| | Ν | percentage | Ν | percentage | p-value |
| | 656,489 | 92.4% | 54,326 | 7.6% | |
| Age | | | | | < 0.0001 |
| 35-39 | 17,870 | 2.7% | 1,914 | 3.5% | |
| 40-44 | 100,561 | 15.3% | 9,315 | 17.1% | |
| 45-49 | 112,448 | 17.1% | 10,442 | 19.2% | |
| 50-54 | 113,495 | 17.3% | 9,199 | 16.9% | |
| 55-59 | 83,093 | 12.7% | 6,406 | 11.8% | |
| 60-64 | 63,369 | 9.7% | 5,033 | 9.3% | |
| 65-69 | 55,879 | 8.5% | 4,454 | 8.2% | |
| 70-74 | 49,843 | 7.6% | 3,642 | 6.7% | |
| 75-79 | 37,890 | 5.8% | 2,542 | 4.7% | |
| 80-84 | 22,041 | 3.4% | 1,379 | 2.5% | |
| Young | | | | | < 0.0001 |
| No | 425,610 | 64.8% | 32,655 | 60.1% | |
| Yes | 230,879 | 35.2% | 21,671 | 39.9% | |
| Density | , | | | | < 0.0001 |
| Almost entirely | 20 652 | 5.004 | 2 001 | 7 004 | |
| fat | 38,653 | 5.9% | 3,801 | 7.0% | |
| Scattered | | | | | |
| fibroglandular | 217,437 | 33.1% | 19.837 | 36.5% | |
| densities | 21,,, | 0011/0 | 19,007 | | |
| Heterogeneously | | | | | |
| dense | 194,673 | 29.7% | 17,862 | 32.9% | |
| Extremely dense | 40 800 | 6.2% | 2 773 | 5.1% | |
| Unknown | 164 926 | 25.1% | 10,053 | 18.5% | |
| Number of Relatives | 101,920 | 23.170 | 10,055 | 10.570 | < 0.0001 |
| Zero | 476 857 | 72.6% | 37 661 | 69.3% | (0.0001 |
| One | 81 //8 | 12.0% | 5 019 | 9.2% | |
| Two or more | 3 000 | 0.6% | 154 | 0.3% | |
| Unknown | 9/ 185 | 1/ 3% | 11 /102 | 21.2% | |
| Family History | 74,105 | 14.370 | 11,472 | 21.270 | <0.0001 |
| Known | 562 304 | 85 704 | 12 831 | 78 804 | <0.0001 |
| Unknown | 04 185 | 0.5.770 | 42,034 | 70.070 | |
| Dravious Mammogram | 94,105 | 14.370 | 11,492 | 21.270 | <0.0001 |
| Negotivo | 129 517 | 66 90/ | 24 500 | 62 50/ | <0.0001 |
| Felse Desitive | 438,347 | 00.8% | 54,309 | 05.5% | |
| Faise Positive | 9,207 | 1.4% | 040 18 077 | 1.3% | |
| | 208,755 | 31.8% | 18,977 | 34.9% | <0.0001 |
| Hormone Use | 190 (00 | 28.00/ | 01 749 | 40.00/ | <0.0001 |
| INO Mar | 189,099 | 28.9% | 21,748 | 40.0% | |
| Yes | 180,356 | 27.5% | 8,749 | 16.1% | |
| Unknown | 286,434 | 43.0% | 23,829 | 43.9% | 0.007 |
| Invasive Breast Cancer | (50.000) | 00.40/ | 54.016 | 00.40/ | 0.097 |
| NO | 652,360 | 99.4% | 54,016 | 99.4% | |
| Yes | 4,129 | 0.6% | 310 | 0.6% | 0.1.41 |
| Breast Cancer | CE1 100 | 00.00 | 52.005 | 00.00 | 0.161 |
| No | 651,430 | 99.2% | 53,937 | 99.3% | |
| Yes | 5,059 | 0.8% | 389 | 0.7% | |





www.manaraa.com

| | OR | CI 95% | p-value |
|---|------|-----------|----------|
| Age | | | |
| 35-39 | 1.30 | 1.24-1.37 | < 0.0001 |
| 40-44 | 1.14 | 1.12-1.17 | < 0.0001 |
| 45-49 | 1.15 | 1.13-1.18 | < 0.0001 |
| 50-54 | 0.98 | 0.95-1.00 | 0.035 |
| 55-59 | 0.92 | 0.90-0.95 | < 0.0001 |
| 60-64 | 0.96 | 0.93-0.99 | 0.003 |
| 65-69 | 0.96 | 0.93-0.99 | 0.012 |
| 70-74 | 0.87 | 0.84-0.91 | < 0.0001 |
| 75-79 | 0.8 | 0.77-0.84 | < 0.0001 |
| 80-84 | 0.75 | 0.71-0.79 | < 0.0001 |
| Young | 1.22 | 1.20-1.25 | < 0.0001 |
| Density | | | |
| Almost entirely | 1.20 | 1.16-1.24 | < 0.0001 |
| fat Scattered fibroglandular densities | 1.16 | 1.14-1.18 | <0.0001 |
| Heterogeneously | 1.16 | 1.14-1.18 | < 0.0001 |
| Extremely dense | 0.81 | 0.78-0.84 | < 0.0001 |
| Unknown | 0.68 | 0.66-0.69 | < 0.0001 |
| Family History | 0.62 | 0.61-0.64 | < 0.0001 |
| Previous Mammogram | 1.16 | 1.13-1.18 | < 0.0001 |
| Hormone Use | 0.61 | 0.60-0.62 | < 0.0001 |

Table 1.2: Crude Regression Models for Demographics



| | <u> </u> | Crude | | | Adjusted | |
|--|----------|-----------|----------|------|-----------|----------|
| | OR | CI 95% | p-value | OR | CI 95% | p-value |
| Age | | | | 1.16 | 1.15-1.18 | < 0.0001 |
| 35-39 | 0.36 | 0.27-0.47 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 40-44 | 0.40 | 0.36-0.44 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 45-49 | 0.62 | 0.57-0.67 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 50-54 | 0.84 | 0.78-0.91 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 55-59 | 1.21 | 1.12-1.31 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 60-64 | 1.37 | 1.26-1.48 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 65-69 | 1.56 | 1.44-1.69 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 70-74 | 1.59 | 1.46-1.73 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 75-79 | 1.68 | 1.53-1.85 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 80-84 | 1.57 | 1.38-1.77 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Young | 0.43 | 0.40-0.46 | < 0.0001 | 0.46 | 0.42-0.50 | < 0.0001 |
| Density | | | | 1.06 | 1.05-1.07 | < 0.0001 |
| Almost entirely fat | 0.41 | 0.34-0.48 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Scattered fibroglandular densities | 0.82 | 0.77-0.87 | <0.0001 | | | |
| Heterogeneously dense | 1.13 | 1.07-1.20 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Extremely dense | 1.10 | 0.98-1.22 | 0.0886 | | | |
| Unknown | 1.25 | 1.18-1.33 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Family History | 0.96 | 0.89-1.03 | 0.2837 | | | |
| Previous Mammogram | 1.17 | 1.11-1.24 | < 0.0001 | 1.02 | 1.02-1.03 | < 0.0001 |
| Hormone Use | 0.79 | 0.74-0.83 | < 0.0001 | 0.99 | 0.98-0.99 | < 0.0001 |
| Number of Relatives | | | | 1.00 | 0.99-1.01 | 0.662 |
| Race | 0.93 | 0.84-1.03 | 0.1611 | 0.98 | 0.88-1.09 | 0.728 |

Table 2.1: Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Cancer



| | Crude | | | Adjusted | | |
|--|-------|-----------|----------|----------|-----------|----------|
| | OR | CI 95% | p-value | OR | CI 95% | p-value |
| Age | | | | 1.17 | 1.16-1.19 | < 0.0001 |
| 35-39 | 0.34 | 0.25-0.46 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 40-44 | 0.37 | 0.33-0.42 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 45-49 | 0.59 | 0.53-0.65 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 50-54 | 0.81 | 0.75-0.88 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 55-59 | 1.24 | 1.14-1.35 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 60-64 | 1.37 | 1.25-1.50 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 65-69 | 1.55 | 1.42-1.70 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 70-74 | 1.69 | 1.54-1.85 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 75-79 | 1.75 | 1.58-1.94 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 80-84 | 1.66 | 1.45-1.90 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Density | | | | 1.06 | 1.05-1.07 | < 0.0001 |
| Almost entirely fat | 0.43 | 0.36-0.52 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Scattered fibroglandular densities | 0.84 | 0.79-0.90 | <0.0001 | | | |
| Heterogeneously dense | 1.11 | 1.04-1.19 | 0.0009 | | | |
| Extremely dense | 1.04 | 0.92-1.17 | 0.5769 | | | |
| Unknown | 1.27 | 1.19-1.35 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| Number of Relatives | | | | 1.00 | 1.00-1.01 | 0.331 |
| Family History | 0.94 | 0.87-1.02 | 0.1495 | | | |
| Previous Mammogram | 1.17 | 1.10-1.25 | < 0.0001 | 1.02 | 1.02-1.03 | < 0.0001 |
| Hormone Use | 0.77 | 0.72-0.82 | < 0.001 | 0.98 | 0.97-0.99 | < 0.0001 |
| Young | 0.4 | 0.37-0.44 | < 0.0001 | 0.44 | 0.40-0.48 | < 0.0001 |
| Race | 0.91 | 0.81-1.02 | 0.0972 | 0.96 | 0.85-1.08 | 0.476 |

Table 2.2: Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Invasive Cancer



JOURNAL ARTICLE 2

The Knowledge of Family History of Breast Cancer among African American Women American Journal of Preventive Medicine

Introduction

Breast cancer is the second most common cause of cancer-related death in women in the United States with one in eight women expected to develop the disease in their lifetime.¹ As the most commonly diagnosed cancer in African American women, it accounts for a third of all cancer diagnoses. Black women have a 40% increased risk of dying from breast cancer than their White counterparts.¹ Several factors contribute to the mortality disparity that exists between Black and White women including, but not limited to, access to care.²⁻⁶ Mammography screenings are known to reduce breast cancer mortality by 15-32% so receiving timely mammography screenings is critical for all women and especially African American women.⁷⁻⁹ The appropriate time to engage in screening is an area of much debate. Several recommendations exist for when a woman should receive a mammogram. The American Cancer Society suggests that women of average risk undergo annual mammography screenings beginning at the age of 45 and continuing until age 54. Women age 55 and older should begin screening biennially or have the opportunity to continue screening annually. Women age 40 through 44 should have the opportunity to begin annual screening. Women should continue mammography screenings as long as they are in good health and they have a life expectancy of at least 10 years.^{10,11} The American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology recommends women of average risk should begin mammography screenings at age 40.¹² The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) recently affirmed their revision to mammography screening recommendations. Contrary to their previous recommendations that women aged 40 and older receive annual mammography



screenings, the USPSTF now recommends average risk women receive a mammography screening biennially from ages 50-74.¹³

The common thread among the recommendations is that they are intended only for women of average risk. Average risk is defined as a woman lacking a personal history of breast cancer, a genetic mutation known to increase breast cancer risk, and/or a history of exposure to chest radiation in childhood.¹² Based on this, a woman's knowledge of her family history of breast cancer is critical. Family history is associated with an increased risk of more than 60% for developing breast cancer.¹⁴ Also, the proportion of women with a first-degree family member with a history of breast cancer has increased from 11% (1980s) to 16% (2010).¹⁴ Lack of knowledge of family history and risk is a concern in women of screening age. Audrain-McGovern et al. found that as much as a third of women are unaware of the additional risk a family history of breast cancer poses to their health.¹⁵ Studies found that although 96% of people studied believed that knowledge of their family history was important to their overall health, only 40% of people who believe it is important were actively collecting the information.^{16,17}

Familial communication style also impacts knowledge of history and risk. Hovick et al. conducted focus groups and interviews with African Americans in Houston, Texas to assess family communication styles related to health issues. They found that few participants reported having good communication. The majority were found not to discuss health issues with their families for a variety of reasons. Individuals that did not want their information spread to unknown people felt it necessary to forgo sharing it at all. Participants expressed feelings of sole ownership of their health history and it was not anyone else's business. Others did not want to burden family members with their issues and thus kept the information regarding their health to themselves. Frequently, there was an absence of knowledge sharing because the family members



had no way of getting the information, either the family members with diseases did not go to the doctor and did not know the information or family members were not in contact with their relatives. The authors further stated that non-communication came up in every focus group and every interview.¹⁸ Studies have found that African American women are less likely to discuss family health issues and/or have genetic testing as compared to other groups,^{18,19} which leads to our research question. We know that women with a family history of breast cancer are more likely to get mammography screenings, but how many African American women attend their mammography screening appointment knowing their family history of breast cancer?

Methods

This study used data from the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium (BCSC) https://www.bcscresearch.org/,^{14,20-23} a publicly available dataset of de-identified, patient-level data collected from the BCSC's seven breast imaging registries. Carolina Mammography Registry, Colorado Mammography Project, Group Health Cooperative's Breast Cancer Surveillance Project, New Hampshire Mammography Network, New Mexico Mammography Project, San Francisco Mammography Registry, and the Vermont Breast Cancer Surveillance System contributed data.²⁴ The dataset included data from 2,392,998 screening mammograms collected between January 1, 1996-December 31, 2002. The women included in the dataset did not have a history of breast cancer. Breast cancer diagnoses and pathology data were linked to the registry data within a year of the mammography screening using SEER programs and tumor registries. Risk factors (age, family history, race/ethnicity, height, weight, and health history) were self-reported via questionnaire at the time of the indexed mammography screening. Lastly, breast density was determined by a radiologist based on the mammography films included in the registry.



Study Participants

The study sample was limited to women identified as white or black aged 35 years or older at the time of breast cancer diagnosis from one of the mammography service providers participating in the study. We dropped participants that identified as Hispanic from this study. African American women have been found to present with early onset breast cancers more frequently than other racial groups.²⁵⁻²⁹ For this reason, women aged 35-39 have been included in this study even though most mammography screening guidelines do not recommend women begin screening until age 40. The sample consisted of a total of 766,119 women. The University of Texas Health Science Center's Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects reviewed the protocol for this study and deemed the study exempt.

Variables

The independent variable of this study was the race of women receiving mammography screenings, categorized as white and black women. The data sources only categorized women as white and black, so the assumption was made that the black category includes women that identify as African American. The dataset also includes a variable for ethnicity to denote whether a woman identified as Hispanic white or Hispanic black, but since an equal percentage of participates had an unknown ethnicity (7.22%) as identified as Hispanic (7.44%) the author deemed this variable unreliable. To address the issue of the accuracy and consistency of ethnicity reporting, all participants that identified as Hispanic were dropped from the dataset (n= 55,304) leading to a sample size of (n=710,815) for this analysis. This decision was made based on the assumption that individuals were more likely to answer yes when they are sure of their Hispanic heritage and unknown and/or no when there were no Hispanic ties.



The dependent variable of this study was the knowledge of breast cancer diagnoses among first degree relatives. The number of first degree relatives that have been diagnosed with breast cancer data was collected as an ordinal variable with responses for 0 relatives, 1 relative, 2 or more relatives, and unknown. The variable was then converted into a dichotomous variable, knowledge of breast cancer diagnoses among relatives versus absence of knowledge of breast cancer diagnoses among relatives.

Covariates in this study were age, breast density, the number of first degree relatives that have been diagnosed with breast cancer, and the result of the participant's previous mammogram. Age was collected as an ordinal variable with 10 five-year age categories ranging from 35-84. The breast density variable was an ordinal variable based on the Breast Imaging Reporting and Data System (BI-RADS) coding system four breast density codes (Almost entirely fat, scattered fibroglandar densities, heterogeneously dense, and extremely dense). BI-RADS classifications describe the level of sensitivity of mammography screenings for each common type of breast tissue composition. The sensitivity of mammography screenings decreases as breast tissue density increases. The sensitivity is highest for breasts that are categorized as almost entirely fat and lowest for breasts that are categorized as extremely dense.³⁰ The result of the participant's previous mammogram was collected as a dichotomous variable to denote whether or not the participant received a false positive from her previous mammography screening.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were run to get unadjusted proportions (%) on the dependent variable, the independent variable, and the covariates in the model. Chi-square tests were run to evaluate the differences between women with a knowledge of family breast cancer diagnoses for all variables and between races. Z-tests for proportions were used to assess the significance of



any differences in the proportion of women diagnosed with and without knowledge of family breast cancer diagnoses. To examine the association between knowledge of family breast cancer diagnoses and race, logistic regression analyses were conducted. The multivariate analysis controlled for age, breast density, and the result of the participant's previous mammogram.

Sensitivity Analysis: For the sensitivity analysis, the regression analysis was conducted looking at any possible associations among women with knowledge of family breast cancer diagnoses by the number of relatives with breast cancer diagnoses. The analysis utilized the data as collected, as an ordinal variable with responses for 0 relatives, 1 relative, 2 or more relatives, and unknown. The results of the crude and adjusted odds ratios were then compared to the initial results of the multivariate analysis.

STATA, Version 16 was used to conduct the analyses.

Results

The dataset had considerably more participants that identified as white (92.36%) than as black (7.64%). The majority of the sample also fell between the ages of 40-59 (62.6%), had scattered fibroglandular densities (33.38 %) or heterogeneously dense breast (29.90%), if known, had no first degree relatives with a previous breast cancer diagnosis (72.38%) and had unknown hormone therapy usage (43.65%). Table 3.1 shows the breakdown of study variables stratified by race.

The proportions of women in each age group were significantly different for white and black women both overall and at every age group. Although the majority of the study population fell between the ages of 40 and 59, 62.5% of white and 65.1% of black women fell in these age groups. There was a significantly higher proportion of African American women in the 35-39



(p=0.0000), 40-44 (p=0.0000), and 45-49 (p=0.0000) age groups when compared to the proportion of white women in the same age groups.

For African American women specifically, the 35-39 (p=0.002), 40-44 (p=0.006), 45-49 (p=0.005), 75-79 (p=0.029), and 80-84 (p=0.037) age groups were statistically different from the African American study population. The 40-44 and 45-49 age groups had a significantly higher proportion of women in them when compared to the overall group. The 35-39, 75-79, and 80-84 had a significantly lower proportion of women in them when compared to the overall group.

The 35-39 (p=0.0000), 40-44 (p=0.0000), 55-59 (p=0.0454), 60-64 (p=0.0000), 65-69 (p=0.0000), 70-74 (p=0.0000), and 80-84 (p=0.0048) age groups had a significantly higher proportion of women without knowledge for their family history of breast cancer. Although ages 45-49 (p=0.1271), 50-54 (p=0.6457), 75-79 (p=0.0753) did not have a significantly higher proportion of women without family history knowledge, women under the age of 50 as a whole did have a significantly higher proportion of women without that knowledge (p=0.0000).

In our sample, 85.13% of women had knowledge of their family history of breast cancer with 85.65% of the white women in the study having this knowledge compared to 78.85% of African American women. African American women had a higher proportion of women without knowledge for their family history of breast cancer. Looking specifically at the study participants with familial knowledge, the breakdown of the number of known first degree relatives with a breast cancer diagnosis was similar between white and African American women. We found that 72.64% of white women reported having no first degree relatives with a previous breast cancer diagnosis compared to 69.32% of African American women. Also, 12.41% of white participants and 9.24% of African American participants reported having one first degree relative with a previous breast cancer diagnosis. Very few women reported having two or more first



degree relatives with a previous breast cancer diagnosis with only 0.61% for white women and 0.28% for African American women.

Women who had received a false-positive from a previous mammography screening also were more likely to know their family history of breast cancer.

We used logistic regression to analyze the probability of a woman knowing her family history of breast cancer at the time of her mammography screening. Table 3.2 shows the crude and adjusted odds ratios from the logistic regression analyses. A significant association was found between race and the likelihood of a woman knowing her family history of breast cancer at the time of her mammography screening (p=0.0000). All of the covariates, with the exception of actual cancer diagnosis, were significant (p=0.0000). African American women are significantly less likely to know their family history of breast cancer. Women under the age of 50 were 10% more likely to know their family history of breast cancer.

Discussion

These findings show that African American women do not typically present to their mammography screening appointments with knowledge regarding family history of breast cancer diagnoses. There was no association between the women that presented with family history knowledge and those that developed breast cancer within a year of their previous mammography screening. In agreement with Shiyanbola et al., we found an association between having first degree relatives with a breast cancer diagnosis and the diagnosis of breast cancer among study participants. Our study population had a lower percentage of women with at least one first degree relative with a previous breast cancer diagnosis than the 16% Shiyanbola et al. reported at just 12.74%.¹⁴



The significantly lower proportion of African American women with a knowledge of relatives' previous breast cancer diagnoses speaks to Hovick et al.'s findings that African American families seldom discuss health histories. The literature offers conflicting views as to where the issue lies regarding the transferal of family health information. Hovick et al. suggested that older individuals choose not to share the information while Koehly et al. found older African Americans more likely to gather the information.^{18,31} Hovick et al. and Forrest et al. also found that younger individuals elect not to hear the information.^{18,32} Our results seem to be in line with their findings as our participants aged 45-54 were found to have knowledge of familial breast cancer diagnoses.

We did see a statistically significant higher proportion of women with knowledge of their family history that had previously received a false positive mammography screening. This may be due to women being more inclined to discuss their family history of breast cancer with their relatives when they receive a false positive mammography screening.

In establishing clinical procedures for healthcare providers, leadership should consider paying close attention to the manner in which health histories are gathered from their patients. Perhaps patients could be counseled on exploring both breast cancer and overall health histories with their families in prior to their mammography screening appointment by their primary care physician. This conversation could alert healthcare providers to the lack of knowledge of some of their patients and alter the manner in which they provide care.^{14-18,33} The knowledge of familial histories would determine when clinicians would recommend women begin mammography screenings.

This study's strength is that we used BCSC data. The USPSTF utilized the BCSC's data to conduct their analysis before electing to change the recommendations for mammography



screening making our analyses comparable. However, as with any research study, there are limitations. The primary limitation in this study is the limited race/ethnic representation of registries in parts of the country with higher densities of African Americans. Thus the dataset lacks a representative sample of African American women. White women made up ~60% of the sample but black women only made up ~5%. 60% is close to the national percentage of white women, but 5% is nowhere near the 13% needed for black women.

Conclusion

The results from this study show that the previous breast cancer diagnoses of first degree family members is not something African American women have knowledge of when they come in for their mammography screening. However, though African American women do not typically present with knowledge of familial breast health, they are coming in for mammography screenings and the motivation for their action could be useful information in the fight to end the breast cancer mortality disparity.



www.manaraa.com

References

1. DeSantis CE, Miller KD, Goding Sauer A, Jemal A, Siegel RL. Cancer statistics for african americans, 2019. *CA A Cancer J Clin*. 2019;0(0).

 Tian N, Gaines Wilson J, Benjamin Zhan F. Female breast cancer mortality clusters within racial groups in the united states. *Health and Place*. 2010;16(2):209-218. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2009.09.012.

 Wang F, McLafferty S, Escamilla V, Luo L. Late-stage breast cancer diagnosis and health care access in illinois. *The Professional Geographer*. 2008;60(1):54-69. doi: 10.1080/00330120701724087.

4. Dai D. Black residential segregation, disparities in spatial access to health care facilities, and late-stage breast cancer diagnosis in metropolitan detroit. *Health and Place*. 2010;16(5):1038-1052. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.06.012.

5. Mobley LR, Kuo T. United states health policies and late-stage breast and colorectal cancer diagnosis: Why such disparities by age? *Health Economics Review*. 2015;5(1):1-11. doi: 10.1186/s13561-015-0058-2.

6. Patel K, Kanu M, Liu J, et al. Factors influencing breast cancer screening in low-income african americans in tennessee. *J Community Health*. 2014;39(5):943-950. doi: 10.1007/s10900-014-9834-x.

 Warner E. Breast-cancer screening. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(11):1025-1032. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcp1101540.



 Mandelblatt JS, Cronin KA, Bailey S, et al. Effects of mammography screening under different screening schedules: Model estimates of potential benefits and harms. *Ann Intern Med*. 2009;151(10):738-747.

9. Myers ER, Moorman P, Gierisch JM, et al. Benefits and harms of breast cancer screening: A systematic review. *JAMA*. 2015;314(15):1615-1634.

10. Oeffinger KC, Fontham ET, Etzioni R, et al. Breast cancer screening for women at average risk: 2015 guideline update from the american cancer society. *JAMA*. 2015;314(15):1599-1614.

11. Estrada SS. Review of the new american cancer society guidelines for breast cancer screening for women at average risk. *J Adv Pract Oncol.* 2016;7(5):563-566.

American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology. Practice bulletin number 179: Breast cancer risk assessment and screening in average-risk women. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 2017;130(1):e1-e16.

13. Woolf SH. The 2009 breast cancer screening recommendations of the US preventive services task force. *JAMA*. 2010;303(2):162-163.

14. Shiyanbola OO, Arao RF, Miglioretti DL, et al. Emerging trends in family history of breast cancer and associated risk. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2017;26(12):1753-1760.

15. Audrain-McGovern J, Hughes C, Patterson F. Effecting behavior change: Awareness of family history. *Am J Prev Med*. 2003;24(2):183-189.



16. Molster C, Kyne G, Peter O. Motivating intentions to adopt risk-reducing behaviours for chronic diseases: Impact of a public health tool for collecting family health histories. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*. 2011;22(1):57-62.

17. Yoon PW, Scheuner MT, Peterson-Oehlke KL, Gwinn M, Faucett A, Khoury MJ. Can family history be used as a tool for public health and preventive medicine? *Genetics in Medicine*. 2002;4(4):304.

18. Hovick SR, Yamasaki JS, Burton-Chase AM, Peterson SK. Patterns of family health history communication among older african american adults. *J Health Commun*. 2015;20(1):80-87.

19. Pal T, Bonner D, Kim J, et al. Early onset breast cancer in a registry-based sample of African-American women: BRCA mutation prevalence, and other personal and system-level clinical characteristics. *Breast J*. 2013;19(2):189-192.

20. Braithwaite D, Miglioretti DL, Zhu W, et al. Family history and breast cancer risk among older women in the breast cancer surveillance consortium cohort. *JAMA internal medicine*. 2018;178(4):494-501.

21. Hill DA, Haas JS, Wellman R, et al. Utilization of breast cancer screening with magnetic resonance imaging in community practice. *Journal of general internal medicine*.
2018;33(3):275-283.

22. Miles R, Wan F, Onega TL, et al. Underutilization of supplemental magnetic resonance imaging screening among patients at high breast cancer risk. *Journal of Women's Health*. 2018;27(6):748-754.


23. Engmann NJ, Golmakani MK, Miglioretti DL, Sprague BL, Kerlikowske K. Populationattributable risk proportion of clinical risk factors for breast cancer. *JAMA oncology*. 2017;3(9):1228-1236.

24. Barlow WE, White E, Ballard-Barbash R, et al. Prospective breast cancer risk prediction model for women undergoing screening mammography. *J Natl Cancer Inst*. 2006;98(17):1204-1214.

25. Carey LA, Perou CM, Livasy CA, et al. Race, breast cancer subtypes, and survival in the carolina breast cancer study. *JAMA*. 2006;295(21):2492-2502.

26. DeSantis CE, Fedewa SA, Goding Sauer A, Kramer JL, Smith RA, Jemal A. Breast cancer statistics, 2015: Convergence of incidence rates between black and white women. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2016;66(1):31-42.

27. Long J, Zhang B, Signorello LB, et al. Evaluating genome-wide association study-identified breast cancer risk variants in african-american women. *PloS one*. 2013;8(4):e58350.

28. Kohler BA, Sherman RL, Howlader N, et al. Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2011, featuring incidence of breast cancer subtypes by race/ethnicity, poverty, and state. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2015;107(6).

29. Sineshaw HM, Gaudet M, Ward EM, et al. Association of race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and breast cancer subtypes in the national cancer data base (2010–2011). *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2014;145(3):753-763.



30. American College of Radiology, D'Orsi CJ. ACR BI-RADS atlas: Breast imaging reporting and data system; mammography, ultrasound, magnetic resonance imaging, follow-up and outcome monitoring, data dictionary. ACR, American College of Radiology; 2013.

31. Koehly LM, Peters JA, Kenen R, et al. Characteristics of health information gatherers, disseminators, and blockers within families at risk of hereditary cancer: Implications for family health communication interventions. *Am J Public Health*. 2009;99(12):2203-2209.

32. Forrest LE, Curnow L, Delatycki MB, Skene L, Aitken M. Health first, genetics second: Exploring families' experiences of communicating genetic information. *European Journal of Human Genetics*. 2008;16(11):1329-1335.

33. Vogel KJ, Murthy VS, Dudley B, et al. The use of family health histories to address health disparities in an african american community. *Health promotion practice*. 2007;8(4):350-357.



| | Crude | | | Adjusted by Breast Cancer | | | Adjusted by Invasive Cancer | | |
|--|-------|-----------|---------|---------------------------|-----------|---------|-----------------------------|-----------|---------|
| | OR | CI 95% | P value | OR | CI 95% | P value | OR | CI 95% | P value |
| Age | | | | 0.96 | 0.96-0.97 | <0.0001 | 1.04 | 1.03-1.04 | <0.0001 |
| 35-39 | 1.24 | 1.19-1.29 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 40-44 | 1.11 | 1.09-1.13 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 45-49 | 1.02 | 1.00-1.04 | 0.0229 | | | | | | |
| 50-54 | 1.01 | 0.99-1.03 | 0.3191 | | | | | | |
| 55-59 | 0.98 | 0.96-1.00 | 0.1011 | | | | | | |
| 60-64 | 0.94 | 0.92-0.96 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 65-69 | 0.90 | 0.88-0.92 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 70-74 | 0.92 | 0.89-0.94 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 75-79 | 0.97 | 0.94-0.99 | 0.0162 | | | | | | |
| 80-84 | 1.03 | 0.99-1.07 | 0.1621 | | | | | | |
| Density | | | | 0.85 | 0.85-0.86 | <0.0001 | 1.11 | 1.11-1.11 | <0.0001 |
| Almost entirely fat | 1.46 | 1.42-1.51 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| Scattered fibroglandular densities | 1.52 | 1.50-1.55 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| Heterogeneously dense | 1.50 | 1.47-1.52 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| Extremely dense | 1.73 | 1.68-1.79 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| Unknown | 0.37 | 0.36-0.37 | <0.0001 | | | | | | |
| Previous Mammogram | 0.85 | 0.83-0.86 | <0.0001 | 0.97 | 0.97-0.97 | <0.0001 | 1.02 | 1.01-1.02 | <0.0001 |
| Young | 1.10 | 1.09-1.12 | <0.0001 | 1.18 | 1.17-1.20 | <0.0001 | 1.18 | 1.17-1.20 | <0.0001 |
| Race | 0.62 | 0.61-0.64 | <0.0001 | 0.57 | 0.55-0.58 | <0.0001 | 1.24 | 1.22-1.27 | <0.0001 |
| Breast Cancer | 0.96 | 0.89-1.03 | 0.2837 | 1.06 | 0.99-1.15 | 0.105 | | | |
| Invasive Cancer | 0.94 | 0.87-1.02 | 0.1495 | | | | 1.05 | 0.96-1.14 | 0.296 |

| Table 3.1: Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Knowledge of | Family History | |
|---|----------------|--|
|---|----------------|--|



| Crude | | | Adjusted by Breast Cancer | | | Adjusted by Invasive Cancer | | |
|-------|--|--|---|---|--|--|--|--|
| OR | CI 95% | P value | OR | CI 95% | P value | OR | CI 95% | P value |
| | | | 1.04 | 1.03-1.04 | < 0.0001 | 1.04 | 1.03-1.04 | < 0.0001 |
| 1.64 | 1.59-1.68 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.85 | 0.84-0.86 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.92 | 0.91-0.93 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.92 | 0.91-0.93 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.98 | 0.96-0.99 | 0.0038 | | | | | | |
| 1.03 | 1.02-1.05 | 0.0002 | | | | | | |
| 1.10 | 10.8-1.12 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 1.14 | 1.12-1.16 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 1.16 | 1.14-1.19 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 1.14 | 1.11-1.18 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| | | | 1.11 | 1.11-1.11 | < 0.0001 | 1.11 | 1.11-1.11 | < 0.0001 |
| 0.79 | 0.77-0.80 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.77 | 0.76-0.78 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.80 | 0.79-0.81 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 0.78 | 0.77-0.80 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 1.93 | 1.91-1.96 | < 0.0001 | | | | | | |
| 1.07 | 1.06-1.09 | < 0.0001 | 1.02 | 1.01-1.02 | < 0.0001 | 1.02 | 1.01-1.02 | < 0.0001 |
| 0.92 | 0.91-0.93 | < 0.0001 | 0.89 | 0.88-0.90 | < 0.0001 | 0.89 | 0.88-0.90 | < 0.0001 |
| 1.17 | 1.15-1.20 | < 0.0001 | 1.24 | 1.22-1.27 | < 0.0001 | 1.24 | 1.22-1.27 | < 0.0001 |
| 1.3 | 1.22-1.37 | < 0.0001 | 1.21 | 1.14-1.28 | < 0.0001 | | | |
| 1.3 | 1.22-1.39 | < 0.0001 | | | | 1.21 | 1.14-1.28 | < 0.0001 |
| | OR 1.64 0.85 0.92 0.92 0.98 1.03 1.10 1.14 1.16 1.14 0.79 0.77 0.80 0.77 0.80 0.78 1.93 1.07 0.92 1.17 1.3 1.3 | Crude OR CI 95% 1.64 1.59-1.68 0.85 0.84-0.86 0.92 0.91-0.93 0.92 0.91-0.93 0.92 0.91-0.93 0.92 0.91-0.93 1.03 1.02-1.05 1.10 10.8-1.12 1.14 1.12-1.16 1.16 1.14-1.19 1.14 1.11-1.18 0.79 0.77-0.80 0.77 0.76-0.78 0.80 0.79-0.81 0.78 0.77-0.80 1.93 1.91-1.96 1.07 1.06-1.09 0.92 0.91-0.93 1.17 1.15-1.20 1.3 1.22-1.37 | CrudeORCI 95%P value 1.64 $1.59-1.68$ <0.0001 | CrudeAdjusORCI 95%P valueOR1.041.641.59-1.68<0.0001 | CrudeAdjusted by Breast of ORCI 95%P valueORCI 95% 1.04 $1.03-1.04$ $1.03-1.04$ $1.03-1.04$ $1.03-1.04$ 1.64 $1.59-1.68$ <0.0001 0.85 $0.84-0.86$ <0.0001 0.92 $0.91-0.93$ <0.0001 0.92 $0.91-0.93$ <0.0001 0.98 $0.96-0.99$ 0.0038 $<$ $<$ 1.03 $1.02-1.05$ 0.0002 $<$ $<$ 1.10 $10.8-1.12$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 1.14 $1.12-1.16$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 1.14 $1.12-1.16$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 1.14 $1.11-1.18$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 0.77 $0.77-0.80$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 0.80 $0.79-0.81$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 0.77 $0.76-0.78$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 1.93 $1.91-1.96$ <0.0001 $<$ $<$ 1.07 $1.06-1.09$ <0.0001 1.02 $1.01-1.02$ 0.92 $0.91-0.93$ <0.0001 0.89 $0.88-0.90$ 1.17 $1.15-1.20$ <0.0001 1.24 $1.22-1.27$ 1.3 $1.22-1.37$ <0.0001 1.21 $1.14-1.28$ 1.3 $1.22-1.39$ <0.0001 $<$ 1.21 | CrudeAdjusted by Breast CancerORCI 95%P valueORCI 95%P value1.041.03-1.04<0.0001 | $\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$ | $\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$ |

Table 3.2: Crude and Adjust Logistic Regression Models for Number of Relatives with Breast Cancer



CONCLUSION

This dissertation was initiated with the goal of determining whether or not the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force's (USPSTF) recommendation for women aged 50-74 to receive biennial mammography screening negatively impacts African American women, a group with existing mortality disparities. The study does so by examining whether changing the time interval between mammography screenings affects the likelihood of African American women being diagnosed with breast cancer and if African American women typically present with knowledge of their family history of breast cancer.

The analysis of breast cancer incidence showed that African American women are not at an increased risk of developing breast cancer within the year between mammography screenings when compared to their Caucasian counterparts. However, results showed a greater proportion of African American women under the age of 50 being diagnosed with breast cancer. This is concerning because this age group is completely omitted from mammography screening practices when adhering to the most recent recommendations. Findings also showed that African American women do not typically present to their mammography screening appointments with knowledge regarding the past breast cancer diagnoses of their first degree relatives. Additional research is needed to see when the breast cancer is developing to determine if following the USPSTF's guidelines would have the potential to negativity impact this group of women and what can be done to challenge this problem. Research would need to look for commonalities between impacted women to identify potential areas for interventions.

Given the current evidence, it appears healthcare leadership and funding agencies can continue to follow the USPSTF's recommendations with the caveat that the recommendations do

المنارات المستشارات

not guarantee prevention of later stage breast cancer diagnoses in the women that develop breast cancer between scheduled mammography screenings. In establishing clinical procedures for health care providers, leadership should pay close attention to the manner in which health histories are gathered from their patients. Clinicians should advise patients to discuss health histories with their families in both the area of breast cancer and overall health.



APPENDICES

Appendix A: Committee for Protection of Human Subjects Approval Letter



Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects

6410 Fannin Street, Suite 1100 Houston, Texas 77030

Gayla Ferguson UT-H - SPH - Mgmt, Policy and Comm Health

December 04, 2019

<u>HSC-SPH-19-1023</u> - Consider Us: Analysis of National Mammography Screening Recommendations on African American Women

The above named project is determined to qualify for exempt status according to 45 CFR 46.101(b)

CATEGORY #4 : Research, involving the collection or study of existing data, documents, records, pathological specimens, or diagnostic specimens, if these sources are publicly available or if the information is recorded by the investigator in such a manner that subjects cannot be identified directly or through identifiers linked to the subjects.

CHANGES: Should you choose to make any changes to the protocol that would involve the inclusion of human subjects or identified data from humans, please submit the change via iRIS to the Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects for review.

INFORMED CONSENT DETERMINATION:

Waiver of Consent Granted

HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY and ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPAA): Exempt from HIPAA

STUDY CLOSURES: Upon completion of your project, submission of a study closure report is required. The study closure report should be submitted once all data has been collected and analyzed.

Should you have any questions, please contact the Office of Research Support Committees at 713-500-7943.



REFERENCES

1. US Preventive Services Task Force. Screening for breast cancer: U.S. preventive services task force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med.* 2009;151(10):716-26, W-236.

2. Williams DR, Mohammed SA, Shields AE. Understanding and effectively addressing breast cancer in african american women: Unpacking the social context. *Cancer*. 2016;122(14):2138-2149. doi: 10.1002/cncr.29935.

3. Smith BP, Madak-Erdogan Z. Urban neighborhood and residential factors associated with breast cancer in african american women: A systematic review. *Hormones and Cancer*. 2018;9(2):71-81.

4. DeSantis CE, Ma J, Goding Sauer A, Newman LA, Jemal A. Breast cancer statistics, 2017, racial disparity in mortality by state. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2017;67(6):439-448.

5. DeSantis CE, Miller KD, Goding Sauer A, Jemal A, Siegel RL. Cancer statistics for african americans, 2019. *CA A Cancer J Clin*. 2019;0(0).

 6. Sighoko D, Hunt BR, Irizarry B, Watson K, Ansell D, Murphy AM. Disparity in breast cancer mortality by age and geography in 10 racially diverse US cities. *Cancer epidemiology*. 2018;53:178-183.

7. Hunt BR, Whitman S, Hurlbert MS. Increasing black: White disparities in breast cancer mortality in the 50 largest cities in the united states. *Cancer epidemiology*. 2014;38(2):118-123.



 Henry KA, Boscoe FP, Johnson CJ, Goldberg DW, Sherman R, Cockburn M. Breast cancer stage at diagnosis: Is travel time important? *J Community Health*. 2011;36(6):933-942. doi: 10.1007/s10900-011-9392-4.

 Warner E. Breast-cancer screening. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(11):1025-1032. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcp1101540.

10. Patel K, Kanu M, Liu J, et al. Factors influencing breast cancer screening in low-income african americans in tennessee. *J Community Health*. 2014;39(5):943-950. doi: 10.1007/s10900-014-9834-x.

11. Dunn BK, Agurs-Collins T, Browne D, Lubet R, Johnson KA. Health disparities in breast cancer: Biology meets socioeconomic status. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2010;121(2):281-292.

12. Andaya AA, Enewold L, Horner M, Jatoi I, Shriver CD, Zhu K. Socioeconomic disparities and breast cancer hormone receptor status. *Cancer Causes & Control*. 2012;23(6):951-958.

13. Dai D. Black residential segregation, disparities in spatial access to health care facilities, and late-stage breast cancer diagnosis in metropolitan detroit. *Health and Place*. 2010;16(5):1038-1052. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.06.012.

14. Healthy People 2020. U.S. department of health and human services, office of disease prevention and health promotion. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/data-search/Search-the-Data#objid=4049</u>;. Accessed September 22, 2016.



15. R Mobley L, (May) Kuo T. Geographic and demographic disparities in late-stage breast and colorectal cancer diagnoses across the US. *AIMS Public Health*. 2015;2(3):583-600. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2015.3.583.

16. Mobley LR, Kuo T. United states health policies and late-stage breast and colorectal cancer diagnosis: Why such disparities by age? *Health Economics Review*. 2015;5(1):1-11. doi: 10.1186/s13561-015-0058-2.

17. Darden J, Rahbar M, Jezierski L, Li M, Velie E. The measurement of neighborhood socioeconomic characteristics and black and white residential segregation in metropolitan detroit: Implications for the study of social disparities in health. *Ann Assoc Am Geogr.* 2010;100(1):137-158. doi: 10.1080/00045600903379042.

Wang F, McLafferty S, Escamilla V, Luo L. Late-stage breast cancer diagnosis and health care access in illinois. *The Professional Geographer*. 2008;60(1):54-69. doi: 10.1080/00330120701724087.

 Roetzheim RG, Ferrante JM, Lee J, et al. Influence of primary care on breast cancer outcomes among medicare beneficiaries. *Annals of family medicine*. 2012;10(5):401-411. doi: 10.1370/afm.1398.

20. Newman LA. Breast cancer disparities: High-risk breast cancer and african ancestry. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am.* 2014;23(3):579-592.



21. Amirikia KC, Mills P, Bush J, Newman LA. Higher population-based incidence rates of triple-negative breast cancer among young African-American women. *Cancer*.
2011;117(12):2747-2753.

22. Newman LA. Breast cancer in african-american women. *Oncologist*. 2005;10(1):1-14. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.10-1-1.

 Dietze EC, Sistrunk C, Miranda-Carboni G, O'Regan R, Seewaldt VL. Triple-negative breast cancer in african-american women: Disparities versus biology. *Nature reviews.Cancer*.
 2015;15(4):248-254. doi: 10.1038/nrc3896.

24. Churpek JE, Walsh T, Zheng Y, et al. Inherited predisposition to breast cancer among african american women. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2015;149(1):31-39. doi: 10.1007/s10549-014-3195-0.

25. Foulkes WD, Smith IE, Reis-Filho JS. Triple-negative breast cancer. *N Engl J Med*.2010;363(20):1938-1948.

26. Banegas MP, Li CI. Breast cancer characteristics and outcomes among hispanic black and hispanic white women. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2012;134(3):1297-1304.

27. Parente V, Hale L, Palermo T. Association between breast cancer and allostatic load by race: National health and nutrition examination survey 1999–2008. *Psycho-Oncology*.
2013;22(3):621-628.



28. National Cancer Institute. Breast cancer treatment.

https://www.cancer.gov/types/breast/patient/breast-treatment-pdq. Updated 2019. Accessed April 18, 2019.

29. Norman SA, Localio AR, Zhou L, et al. Benefit of screening mammography in reducing the rate of late-stage breast cancer diagnoses (united states). *Cancer Causes & Control*. 2006;17(7):921-929. doi: 10.1007/s10552-006-0029-3.

30. Williams KP, Mabiso A, Lo Y, Penner LA. Mammography screening trends: The perspective of african american women born pre/post world war II. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 2010;102(6):452-460. doi: 10.1016/S0027-9684(15)30552-6.

31. Mandelblatt JS, Cronin KA, Bailey S, et al. Effects of mammography screening under different screening schedules: Model estimates of potential benefits and harms. *Ann Intern Med*. 2009;151(10):738-747.

32. Myers ER, Moorman P, Gierisch JM, et al. Benefits and harms of breast cancer screening: A systematic review. *JAMA*. 2015;314(15):1615-1634.

33. Tosteson AN, Stout NK, Fryback DG, et al. Cost-effectiveness of digital mammography breast cancer ScreeningCost-effectiveness of digital mammography. *Ann Intern Med*.
2008;148(1):1-10.



34. American Cancer Society. Breast cancer survival rates, by stage.

http://www.cancer.org/cancer/breastcancer/detailedguide/breast-cancer-survival-by-stage. Updated 2016. Accessed 2016, September 22, 2016.

35. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2019;69(1):7-34.

36. Miller KD, Siegel RL, Lin CC, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2016. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2016;66(4):271-289.

37. National Comprehensive Cancer Network. For breast cancer, when to screen or not to screen? that is the question plaguing the minds of U.S. women—and their clinicians. <u>https://www.nccn.org/patients/foundation/newsdetail.aspx?NewsID=672</u>. Updated 2016. Accessed April 4, 2019.

38. National Cancer Institute. State cancer profiles. <u>https://statecancerprofiles.cancer.gov/</u>.Updated 2016. Accessed 2016, September 15, 2016.

39. Foster C, Wright D, Hill H, Hopkinson J, Roffe L. Psychosocial implications of living 5 years or more following a cancer diagnosis: A systematic review of the research evidence. *European journal of cancer care*. 2009;18(3):223-247.

40. Pinto AC, de Azambuja E. Improving quality of life after breast cancer: Dealing with symptoms. *Maturitas*. 2011;70(4):343-348.



41. Di Meglio A, Freedman RA, Lin NU, et al. Time trends in incidence rates and survival of newly diagnosed stage IV breast cancer by tumor histology: A population-based analysis. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2016;157(3):587-596.

42. Johnson RH, Chien FL, Bleyer A. Incidence of breast cancer with distant involvement among women in the united states, 1976 to 2009. *JAMA*. 2013;309(8):800-805.

43. Healthy People 2020. U.S. department of health and human services, office of disease prevention and health promotion. <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/cancer/objectives</u>. Accessed September 22, 2016.

44. Haviland AM, Marquis MS, McDevitt RD, Sood N. Growth of consumer-directed health plans to one-half of all employer-sponsored insurance could save \$57 billion annually. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2012;31(5):1009-1015. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0369.

45. Kirchhoff AC, Kuhlthau K, Pajolek H, et al. Employer-sponsored health insurance coverage limitations: Results from the childhood cancer survivor study. *Supportive Care in Cancer*. 2013;21(2):377-383. doi: 10.1007/s00520-012-1523-7.

46. Sarma EA. Barriers to screening mammography. *Health psychology review*. 2015;9(1):42-62.

47. Coward DD, Kahn DL. Transcending breast cancer: Making meaning from diagnosis and treatment. *Journal of Holistic Nursing*. 2005;23(3):264-283. doi: 10.1177/0898010105277649.



48. Ogedegbe G, Cassells AN, Robinson CM, et al. Perceptions of barriers and facilitators of cancer early detection among low-income minority women in community health centers. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 2005;97(2):162-170.

49. Cuffee YL, Hargraves JL, Rosal M, et al. Reported racial discrimination, trust in physicians, and medication adherence among inner-city african americans with hypertension. *Am J Public Health*. 2013;103(11):e55-e62. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2013.301554.

50. Jacobs EA, Rolle I, Ferrans CE, Whitaker EE, Warnecke RB. Understanding african americans' views of the trustworthiness of physicians. *Journal of general internal medicine*. 2006;21(6):642-647. doi: 10.1111/j.1525-1497.2006.00485.x.

51. O'Malley AS, Sheppard VB, Schwartz M, Mandelblatt J. The role of trust in use of preventive services among low-income african-american women. *Prev Med.* 2004;38(6):777-785. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2004.01.018.

52. Tian N, Gaines Wilson J, Benjamin Zhan F. Female breast cancer mortality clusters within racial groups in the united states. *Health and Place*. 2010;16(2):209-218. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2009.09.012.

53. Fisher KJ, Lee J, Ferrante JM, et al. The effects of primary care on breast cancer mortality and incidence among medicare beneficiaries. *Cancer*. 2013;119(16):2964-2972. doi: 10.1002/cncr.28148.



54. Wharam JF, Landon B, Zhang F, Xu X, Soumerai S, Ross-Degnan D. Mammography rates 3 years after the 2009 US preventive services task force guidelines changes. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 2015;33(9):1067-1074. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2014.56.9848.

55. Sawin EM. "The body gives way, things happen": Older women describe breast cancer with a non-supportive intimate partner. *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*. 2012;16(1):64-70.

56. Carey LA, Perou CM, Livasy CA, et al. Race, breast cancer subtypes, and survival in the carolina breast cancer study. *JAMA*. 2006;295(21):2492-2502.

57. Kohler BA, Sherman RL, Howlader N, et al. Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2011, featuring incidence of breast cancer subtypes by race/ethnicity, poverty, and state. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 2015;107(6).

58. Sineshaw HM, Gaudet M, Ward EM, et al. Association of race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and breast cancer subtypes in the national cancer data base (2010–2011). *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2014;145(3):753-763.

59. DeSantis CE, Fedewa SA, Goding Sauer A, Kramer JL, Smith RA, Jemal A. Breast cancer statistics, 2015: Convergence of incidence rates between black and white women. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians*. 2016;66(1):31-42.

60. Woolf SH. The 2009 breast cancer screening recommendations of the US preventive services task force. *JAMA*. 2010;303(2):162-163.



61. American Academy of Family Physicians. USPSTF, AAFP issue final breast cancer screening recommendations. <u>https://www.aafp.org/news/health-of-the-</u>

public/20160115uspstffinalbrstcascreen.html. Updated 2016. Accessed April 4, 2019.

62. Qaseem A, Lin JS, Mustafa RA, Horwitch CA, Wilt TJ. Screening for breast cancer in average-risk women: A guidance statement from the american college of physicians. *Ann Intern Med.* 2019.

63. Meneses K. When should I have a mammogram? recent changes in ACS mammography guidelines: Implications for practice. *J Adv Pract Oncol*. 2016;7(5):567-570.

64. BreastCancer.org. AMA updates mammogram policy, says screening should start at 40.
<u>https://www.breastcancer.org/research-news/20120621</u>. Updated June 21, 2012. Accessed April, 2019, April 4, 2019.

65. Bevers TB, Anderson BO, Bonaccio E, et al. Breast cancer screening and diagnosis. *Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network*. 2009;7(10):1060-1096.

66. American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology. Practice bulletin number 179: Breast cancer risk assessment and screening in average-risk women. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 2017;130(1):e1-e16.

67. Oeffinger KC, Fontham ET, Etzioni R, et al. Breast cancer screening for women at average risk: 2015 guideline update from the american cancer society. *JAMA*. 2015;314(15):1599-1614.



68. Estrada SS. Review of the new american cancer society guidelines for breast cancer screening for women at average risk. *J Adv Pract Oncol.* 2016;7(5):563-566.

69. Wang AT, Fan J, Van Houten HK, et al. Impact of the 2009 US preventive services task force guidelines on screening mammography rates on women in their 40s. *PloS one*. 2014;9(3):e91399.

70. Qin X, Tangka FK, Guy GP, Howard DH. Mammography rates after the 2009 revision to the united states preventive services task force breast cancer screening recommendation. *Cancer Causes & Control*. 2017;28(1):41-48.

71. Sharpe Jr RE, Levin DC, Parker L, Rao VM. The effect of the controversial US preventive services task force recommendations on the use of screening mammography. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*. 2013;10(1):21-24.

72. Nelson HD, Weerasinghe R, Wang L, Grunkemeier G. Mammography screening in a large health system following the US preventive services task force recommendations and the affordable care act. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(6):e0131903.

73. Sprague BL, Bolton KC, Mace JL, et al. Registry-based study of trends in breast cancer screening mammography before and after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendations. *Radiology*. 2014;270(2):354-361.



74. Chang C, Bynum JP, Onega T, Colla CH, Lurie JD, Tosteson AN. Screening mammography use among older women before and after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendations. *Journal of Women's Health*. 2016;25(10):1030-1037.

75. Lee JY, Malak SF, Klimberg VS, Henry-Tillman R, Kadlubar S. Change in mammography use following the revised guidelines from the US preventive services task force. *Breast J*. 2017;23(2):164-168.

76. Wernli KJ, Arao RF, Hubbard RA, et al. Change in breast cancer screening intervals since the 2009 USPSTF guideline. *Journal of Women's Health*. 2017;26(8):820-827.

77. Fedewa SA, de Moor JS, Ward EM, et al. Mammography use and physician recommendation after the 2009 US preventive services task force breast cancer screening recommendations. *Am J Prev Med.* 2016;50(5):e123-e131.

78. Block LD, Jarlenski MP, Wu AW, Bennett WL. Mammography use among women ages 40–49 after the 2009 US preventive services task force recommendation. *Journal of general internal medicine*. 2013;28(11):1447-1453.

79. Gray N, Picone G. The effect of the 2009 US preventive services task force breast cancer screening recommendations on mammography rates. *Health Serv Res.* 2016;51(4):1533-1545.

80. Dehkordy SF, Hall KS, Roach AL, Rothman ED, Dalton VK, Carlos RC. Trends in breast cancer screening: Impact of US preventive services task force recommendations. *Am J Prev Med*. 2015;49(3):419-422.



81. Habtes I, Friedman D, Raskind-Hood C, et al. Determining the impact of US mammography screening guidelines on patient survival in a predominantly african american population treated in a public hospital during 2008. *Cancer*. 2013;119(3):481-487.

82. Farley C, Friedman D, Habtes I, et al. Screening mammography in a public hospital serving predominantly african-american women: A stage-survival-cost model. *Women's health issues : official publication of the Jacobs Institute of Women's Health*. 2015;25(4):322-330. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2015.02.006.

83. O'donoghue C, Eklund M, Ozanne EM, Esserman LJ. Aggregate cost of mammography screening in the united states: Comparison of current practice and advocated guidelines. *Ann Intern Med.* 2014;160(3):145-153.

84. Guo F, Kuo Y, Berenson AB. Breast cancer incidence by stage before and after change in screening guidelines. *Am J Prev Med.* 2019;56(1):100-108.

85. Shiyanbola OO, Arao RF, Miglioretti DL, et al. Emerging trends in family history of breast cancer and associated risk. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2017;26(12):1753-1760.

86. Audrain-McGovern J, Hughes C, Patterson F. Effecting behavior change: Awareness of family history. *Am J Prev Med*. 2003;24(2):183-189.

87. Molster C, Kyne G, Peter O. Motivating intentions to adopt risk-reducing behaviours for chronic diseases: Impact of a public health tool for collecting family health histories. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*. 2011;22(1):57-62.



88. Yoon PW, Scheuner MT, Peterson-Oehlke KL, Gwinn M, Faucett A, Khoury MJ. Can family history be used as a tool for public health and preventive medicine? *Genetics in Medicine*. 2002;4(4):304.

89. Vogel KJ, Murthy VS, Dudley B, et al. The use of family health histories to address health disparities in an african american community. *Health promotion practice*. 2007;8(4):350-357.

90. Hovick SR, Yamasaki JS, Burton-Chase AM, Peterson SK. Patterns of family health history communication among older african american adults. *J Health Commun*. 2015;20(1):80-87.

